# COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT BETWEEN AND FOR

## UNION OF AMERICAN PHYSICIANS AND DENTISTS (UNIT 11-AA)

**AND** 

CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO

**JULY 1, 2006 – JUNE 30, 2012** 

**Revised per Amendment #3** 

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTSI		
ARTICI	LE I – REPRESENTATION1	
I.A.	RECOGNITION1	
I.B.	INTENT	
I.C.	OBJECTIVE OF THE CITY1	
I.D.	RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE CITY	
I.E.	NO STRIKE PROVISION	
I.F.	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
1.1 .	Introduction 3	
	Definition3	
	Exclusion of Civil Service Matters	
	Definition of Working Day	
	Filing of Grievances 4	
	Informal Discussion	
	STEP TWO – Intermediate Supervisor	
	STEP THREE – Appointing Officer	
	STEP FOUR – Director, Employee Relations/Hearing Officer	
	The Effect of Failure of Timely Action6	
	Timeliness of the Grievance	
	Rights of the Employee Organization Recognized to Represent the Grievant's Classification.	
I C	OFFICIAL DEPREGENTATIVES AND STEWARDS	
I.G.	OFFICIAL REPRESENTATIVES AND STEWARDS	
	Stewards 8	
I.H.	UNION SECURITY8	
I.I.	DISCIPLINE OR RELEASE OF EXEMPT EMPLOYEES EXCEPT DUE TO LAYOFF	
1.1.	8	
I.J.	PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL10	
I.K.	ORGANIZED MEDICAL STAFFS10	
I.L.	GENERAL INFORMATION MEETING10	
I.M.	BULLETIN BOARDS AND DISTRIBUTION OF MATERIALS10	
	Bulletin Boards10	
	Use of City E-mail	
	Dissemination of Union Information	
I.N.	BARGAINING UNIT LIST11	
ARTICI	LE II – EMPLOYMENT CONDITIONS12	
II.A.	OFFICIAL PERSONNEL FILE12	
II.B.	NONDISCRIMINATION CLAUSE12	
II.C.	USE OF DEPARTMENTAL FACILITIES13	

II.D.	LAYOFF	
	REORGANIZATION	
	MINIMUM NOTICE FOR DISPLACEMENTS	
	UTILIZATION OF PROP F AND TEMPORARY EXEMPT EMPLOYEES	
II.E.	SEVERANCE PAY	
II.F.	AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT	17
II.G.	FAMILY/MEDICAL LEAVE	18
II.H.	DEFENSE OF CITY EMPLOYEES	18
ARTICL	E III – PAY, HOURS AND BENEFITS	19
III.A.	WAGES	19
III.B.	WORK SCHEDULE	19
111.15.	Compensation for Various Work Schedules	
	Voluntary Reduced Work Week	
	Part-Time Work Schedule	
III.C.	ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION	
111.0.	Premiums	
	Special Pay Premiums	
	Standby Pay	
	Interpreter – Translator Pay	
	Prenatal Premium for Community Primary Care Physicians	21
	Acting Assignment Pay	21
III.D.	OVERTIME COMPENSATION	22
III.E.	SALARY STEP PLAN AND SALARY ADJUSTMENTS	22
	Non-Promotive Appointment	22
	Appointment Above Entrance Rate	
	Exempt Appointive Position.	
	Reappointment Within Six Months	
	Compensation Upon Transfer or Re-Employment	23
III.F.	METHODS OF CALCULATION	
	Bi-Weekly	
	Per Diem or Hourly	23
III.G.	SENIORITY INCREMENTS	24
	Entry at the First Step	
	Entry at other than the First Step	
	Date Increment Due	
	Exceptions	
III.H.	SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL LEAVE FOR M.D., D.O. AND D.D.S. CLASSIF. 25	ICATIONS
III.I	USE OF PERSONAL VEHICLES	25
III.J.	EMPLOYEE DEVELOPMENT	26
	Supplemental Training Fund	26
III.K.	REIMBURSEMENT FOR DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION	
	REGISTRATION	28
III.L.	REIMBURSEMENT FOR FEDERAL AND STATE MANDATED LICENSE	FEES28

III.M.	STATE DISABILITY INSURANCE	28
III.N.	HEALTH AND WELFARE	28
III.O.	LONG TERM DISABILITY	29
III.P.		
	Retiree Medical Benefits Committee	
_	VACATIONS	
III.R.	HOLIDAYS AND HOLIDAY PAY	
III.S.		
III.T.	HOLIDAYS FOR EMPLOYEES ON WORK SCHEDULES OTHER THAI THRU FRIDAY	
III.U.	HOLIDAY PAY FOR EMPLOYEES LAID OFF	33
III.V.	EMPLOYEES NOT ELIGIBLE FOR HOLIDAY COMPENSATION	34
III.W.	PART-TIME EMPLOYEES ELIGIBLE FOR HOLIDAYS	34
III.X.	TIME OFF FOR VOTING	34
III.Y.	RETURN TO WORK	34
III.Z.	UNPAID FURLOUGH DAYS	35
III.AA	RETIREMENT RESTORATION PAYMENT	36
ARTICL	E IV – WORKING CONDITIONS	37
IV.A.	HEALTH & SAFETY CONDITIONS	37
IV.B.	CIVIL SERVICE COMMISSION LEAVE RULES	37
IV.C.	EXEMPT AND NONEXEMPT EMPLOYEES	37
IV.D.	JOINT LABOR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	37
ARTICL	E V – SCOPE	39
V.A.	REOPENER IN THE EVENT OF CHARTER AMENDMENT OR COURT 39	DECISION
V.B.	SAVINGS CLAUSE	39
V.C.	FINALITY OF AGREEMENT	39
V.D.	DURATION OF AGREEMENT	39
CIVIL S	ERVICE COMMISSION JURISDICTION	42
LEAVES	S OF ABSENCE DEFINITIONS	42
LEAVES	S OF ABSENCE	46
SECTIO	N 1: GENERAL REQUIREMENTS	46
SECTIO	N 2: SICK LEAVE - GENERAL PROVISIONS	47
SECTIO	N 3: SICK LEAVE WITH PAY	49
SECTIO	N 4: SICK LEAVE WITHOUT PAY	52
SECTIO	N 5: COMPULSORY SICK LEAVE	53

SECTION 6: DISABILITY LEAVE	54
SECTION 7: MILITARY, WAR EFFORT AND SEA DUTY LEAVES	55
SECTION 8: UNPAID ADMINISTRATIVE LEAVE OR FURLOUGH	57
SECTION 9: OTHER LEAVES OF ABSENCE	60
SECTION 10: APPEAL PROCEDURES	63

#### **ARTICLE I – REPRESENTATION**

1. This Memorandum of Understanding (hereinafter "MOU") is entered into by the City and County of San Francisco (hereinafter "City") through its designated representative acting on behalf of the Mayor and the California Federation of the Union of American Physicians and Dentists (hereinafter "Union").

## I.A. RECOGNITION

2. The City acknowledges that the Union has been certified by the Civil Service Commission as the recognized employee representative, pursuant to the provisions set forth in the City's Employee Relations Ordinance for the following classifications:

2233 Supervising Physician Specialist – Unit 11-AA

## I.B. INTENT

3. It is the intent of the parties signatory hereto that the provisions of this MOU shall not become binding until formally adopted or accepted by the Board of Supervisors in accordance with procedures, terms and provisions of the Charter applicable thereto. Moreover, it is the intent of the Mayor acting on behalf of the City to agree to wages, hours, and other terms and conditions of employment as are within the Mayor's jurisdiction, powers, and authority to act as defined by the Charter, state law, California Constitution and other applicable bodies of the law. The Mayor does not intend nor attempt to bind any board, commission or officer to any provisions of this agreement over which the Mayor has no jurisdiction.

## **I.C.** OBJECTIVE OF THE CITY

4. It is agreed that the delivery of municipal services in the most efficient, effective, and courteous manner is of paramount importance to the City and its employees. Such achievement is recognized to be a mutual obligation of the parties to this MOU within their respective roles and responsibilities. The Union recognizes the City's right to establish and/or revise performance standards or norms notwithstanding the existence of prior performance levels, norms or standards. Such standards, developed by usual work measurement procedures, may be used to determine acceptable performance levels, prepare work schedules, and to measure the performance of each employee or group of employees. Employees who work at less than acceptable levels of performance may be subject to disciplinary measures in accordance with applicable Charter provisions and rules and regulations of the Civil Service Commission and this MOU. It is recognized that standards of performance which relate to medical practice are to be established or revised only by the medical staff as outlined in the peer review process of the Medical Staff Bylaws.

## I.D. RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE CITY

5. It shall be the exclusive responsibility of the Appointing Officer to determine the mission, merit, necessity and organization of any service or activity within the

Department, to set standards of service and to direct the work force in meeting those standards, as set forth in the Charter of the City and County of San Francisco, Meyers-Milias-Brown Act and various ordinances of the City and County of San Francisco. It shall be the responsibility of the Appointing Officer to determine and implement administrative policies consistent with the intent of the Charter and other appropriate Federal, State and City and County boards, commissions, and officers. The Appointing Officer shall also be responsible for taking disciplinary action, reducing the forces under his/her jurisdiction to conform to the needs of the work of the Department, and for determining the methods, means and personnel by which the Department's operations are to be conducted. These rights will be exercised in accordance with the provisions of this MOU.

- 6. The Appointing Officer agrees to notify the Union by certified mail, return receipt requested when contracting out of an existing Department service staffed by covered employees is contemplated. However the Employer may at its sole discretion, enter into a contract, subcontract, partnership, or other business arrangement whereby one, some or all of the job functions or work presently performed under this Agreement at the Department of Public Health may be provided, in whole or in part, by another employer or entity that is not a party to this Agreement.
- 7. In the event an employee is laid off or terminated solely because the Employer has entered into a contract, subcontract, partnership, or other business arrangement whereby the job functions or work presently provided under this Agreement at the Department of Public Health are to be provided, in whole or in part, by another employer or entity not party to this Agreement, and the employee is not offered a position with the contractor, subcontractor, partnership, or other business arrangement, such employee shall receive severance pay in accordance with the following formula:
  - Less than one (1) year of service: 0%
  - One year to less than five (5) years of service: 4% of the highest annual salary within the last five (5) years.
  - Five (5) years to less than ten (10) years service: 8% of the highest annual salary within the last five (5) years.
  - Ten (10) years to less than twenty (20) years service: 12% of the highest annual salary within the last five (5) years.
  - Twenty (20) years or more of service: 14% of the highest annual salary within the last five (5) years.
- 8. In the event an employee is laid off or terminated solely because the Employer has entered into a contract, subcontract, partnership, or other business arrangement whereby the job functions or work presently provided under this Agreement at the Department of Public Health are to be provided, in whole or in part by another employer or entity not party to this Agreement, and the employee is offered a position with the contractor, subcontractor, partnership, or other business arrangement, and the employee does not accept this offer of a position, such employee shall receive severance pay in accordance with the following formula:

- Less than one (1) year of service: 0%
- One (1) year to less than five (5) years of service: 2% of the highest annual salary within the last five (5) years.
- Five (5) years to less than ten (10) years service: 3% of the highest annual salary within the last five (5) years.
- Ten (10) years to less than twenty (20) years service: 4% of the highest annual salary within the last five (5) years
- Twenty (20) years or more of service: 5% of the highest annual salary within the last five (5) years.
- 9. Such severance pay shall be in addition to any vacation pay, holiday pay, or other compensation which the employee has earned and is entitled to be paid under this Agreement, but which has not been paid.
- 10. If the Employer enters into a contact, subcontract, partnership, or other business arrangement as provided in this Section, the Employer's sole obligation shall be as set forth in the severance pay provisions.
- 11. The employer may at its discretion consider contract services with any organization including an organization which may be formed by members covered by this Agreement.

## I.E. NO STRIKE PROVISION

12. The City will not lock out the employees who are covered by this agreement. Neither the Union nor its represented employees will authorize or engage in any strike, engage in, or cause, encourage or condone work stoppages, or sympathy strikes or organized slowdowns during the term of this agreement.

#### I.F. GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

#### Introduction

13. This section is intended to establish a procedural method by which grievances, as defined herein, may be resolved in an expeditious and orderly manner.

#### **Definition**

- A grievance is defined as and is limited to an allegation by an employee, a group of employees, or the employee organization, which is the recognized employee organization for the grievant's classification, as to any or all of the following:
- 15. a. That any Department with employees represented by this MOU has failed to implement a condition of employment as specifically set forth in an existing ordinance or resolution of the Board of Supervisors, or in a then-current ratified MOU between and for the Board of Supervisors and the employee organization, which is recognized for the grievant's classification, provided that such condition of employment is within the scope of representation as defined in California Government Section 3504 and provided further that such condition of

employment is within the Charter authority of the Board of Supervisors to or Mayor to so implement.

- 16. b. That any Department has failed to implement a condition of employment specifically set forth in this duly executed MOU, or an allegation that a Department has misinterpreted or misapplied a written department policy, rule or regulation provided that such written policy, rule or regulation concerns a condition of employment which is within the scope of representation as defined in California Government Code Section 3504.
- 17. c. Any problem or question of interpretation on issues within the definitions contained above.

### **Exclusion of Civil Service Matters**

18. The Grievance Procedure herein established shall have no application to matters within the jurisdiction of the Civil Service Commission as set forth in the City Charter or to any rules adopted by the Commission pursuant to its Charter Authorities.

## **Definition of Working Day**

19. A working day is any period of twenty-four hours excluding Saturdays, Sundays and holidays.

## **Filing of Grievances**

20. All grievances shall be filed and processed as follows:

## **Informal Discussion**

21. Any employee having a grievance shall first discuss it with his/her immediate supervisor in an effort to resolve the grievance in an informal manner.

## **STEP ONE - Immediate Supervisor**

22. If a solution to the grievance, satisfactory to the employee and the immediate supervisor, is not accomplished by informal discussion, the grievant shall have the right to consult with, and be assisted by, a representative of the grievant's own choice in this and all succeeding steps of the Grievance Procedure. If the grievant desires to pursue the grievance further, the grievant, or the grievant's representative, shall within five working days of the informal discussion with immediate supervisor, submit the grievance in writing to his/her immediate supervisor with copies to parties specified in the City's official Grievance Form. The immediate supervisor shall, within five working days of receipt of the written grievance, respond in writing to the grievance with his/her decision and specifying his/her reasons for concurring with or denying the grievance.

#### STEP TWO – Intermediate Supervisor

23. If the decision of the immediate supervisor is unsatisfactory to the grievant, the grievant, or the grievant's representative, shall within five working days of receipt of the immediate supervisor's decision submit the written grievance to the intermediate supervisor. The intermediate supervisor shall, within five working days of receipt of

the written grievance, respond in writing to the grievance with his/her decision and specifying his/her reasons for concurring with or denying the grievance.

## **STEP THREE – Appointing Officer**

24. If the decision of the intermediate supervisor is unsatisfactory to the grievant, the grievant or the grievant's representative shall, within five working days of receipt of the intermediate supervisor's decision, submit the written grievance to the Appointing Officer. The Appointing officer shall, within five working days of receipt of the written grievance, hold a hearing on the grievance unless such hearing is waived by both parties and shall respond thereafter, in writing to the grievance with his/her decision and specifying his/her reasons for concurring with or denying the grievance.

## STEP FOUR - Director, Employee Relations/Hearing Officer

- a. If the decision of the Appointing Officer is unsatisfactory, the grievant and/or his/her representative shall, within ten working days of receipt of the Appointing Officer's decision submit the written grievance to the Employee Relations Director so that the grievance may be heard and resolved by a hearing officer. Prior to the selection of a hearing officer, the Employee Relations Director shall informally review the grievance and attempt to resolve the grievance to the mutual satisfaction of the grievant and the Appointing Officer. The Director, Employee Relations shall have seven (7) working days after the receipt of the written grievance in which to review and seek resolution of the grievance.
- If the Director, Employee Relations is unable to informally resolve the grievance 26. b. to the mutual satisfaction of the grievant and the Appointing Officer, the grievance shall be submitted to a hearing officer. The hearing officer shall be selected by mutual agreement between the grievant, or the grievant's representative and the Appointing Officer. If the grievant, or the grievant's representative and the Appointing Officer are unable to agree on the selection of a hearing officer, they shall jointly request the State Conciliation Service to submit a list of five (5) hearing officers who have had considerable experience as a hearing officer in public employment disputes. The grievant, or the grievant's representative and the Appointing Officer shall then alternately delete names from such list until only one (1) name remains; and that person shall serve as the hearing officer. Whether the employee, or his/her representative and the Appointing Officer deletes the first name in the alternating process of deleting names, shall be determined by lot.
- 27. c. Except when a statement of facts mutually agreeable to the grievant and the Appointing Officer is submitted to the hearing officer, it shall be the duty of the hearing officer to hear and consider facts submitted by the parties.
- 28. d. It shall be the duty of the hearing officer to hold said hearing within fifteen (15) calendar days of written acceptance of appointment as the hearing officer.
- 29. e. After said hearing, or review of mutually agreeable statement of facts, it shall be the duty of the hearing officer to render a written decision, including written finding of fact(s) upon which the decision is based, to the parties.

- 30. f. The decision of the hearing officer shall be final and binding upon the grievant and the Appointing Officer.
- 31. g. The hearing officer's authority pursuant to the provisions of this Grievance Procedure shall be limited to a decision, based on submitted facts and applicable law, of whether or not the Department has improperly acted or failed to act as provided in paragraphs 14-17 hereinabove. Further, the hearing officer shall have no power to amend or to recommend an amendment of a Board of Supervisor's ratified MOU, ordinance or resolution or a written departmental policy, rule, regulation or this duly executed departmental MOU.
- Appointing Officer) to a hearing before a hearing officer shall bear its own expenses in connection therewith. All fees and expenses of the hearing officer, and a reporter, if any, shall be borne and paid in full by the losing party. In the event that the hearing officer renders a compromise decision, the party or parties who shall pay the fees and expenses of the hearing officer, and a reporter, if any, shall be determined on a proportional basis by the hearing officer.

## **The Effect of Failure of Timely Action**

Failure of the grievant to submit an appeal within the required time limit at any step, or for informal discussion, shall constitute an abandonment of the grievance. Failure of the Department to respond within the time limit in any step shall result in an automatic advance of the grievance to the next step.

### **Timeliness of the Grievance**

- A grievance filed pursuant to Section I.F. paragraph 15, hereinabove shall be raised with the immediate supervisor within forty-five (45) calendar days from the date on which the Department has allegedly failed to implement a condition of employment, or within forty-five (45) calendar days from the time the grievant might reasonably have been expected to have learned of such alleged failure to implement a condition of employment. In no event shall any grievance include a claim for money relief for more than forty-five (45) calendar days plus such forty-five (45) calendar day reasonable discovery period.
- A grievance filed pursuant to Section I.F. paragraph 16, hereinabove shall be raised within ten (10) calendar days of its being known or within ten (10) calendar days of when the grievant might reasonably have been expected to have learned of the grounds for the grievance.
- A grievance filed pursuant to Section I.F. paragraph 17, hereinabove shall be submitted within the same time limits set forth in paragraphs 15 and 16, as appropriate to the subject matter of the question of interpretation. Time limits established herein may be extended by written mutual agreement between the parties.
- 37. The grievance may be advanced to a higher step or returned to a lower step of the procedure by written mutual agreement between the parties.

38. This procedure is the sole procedure for resolution of grievances as defined herein during the life of the MOU.

## Rights of the Employee Organization Recognized to Represent the Grievant's Classification.

- An employee may pursue a grievance under this procedure with the assistance of his/her recognized employee organization or said employee may represent himself/herself with the assistance, if the employee so elects, of counsel or other representative. As used herein, counsel or other representative shall not include any other employee organization or the representative(s) or employee(s) of any other employee organization.
- 40. In those grievances in which the employee represents himself/herself, or arranges for representation by other than the recognized employee organization as set forth above, the Department shall make no resolution or award which shall be inconsistent with the terms and conditions of a ratified MOU which covers the grievant's classification. In the event the recognized employee organization determines that such an inconsistent resolution or award has been made, the recognized employee organization, on its own behalf, may file a grievance at Step Three (3) for the purpose of amending such inconsistent resolution or award. In the event the grievant represents himself/herself, or elects a representative other than the recognized employee organization, the recognized employee organization may elect to be a full and equal party at Step Four (4) for the purpose of protecting the interest of its members in negotiated conditions of employment.

## I.G. OFFICIAL REPRESENTATIVES AND STEWARDS

#### Representatives

- The Union may elect as many as one (1) employee member of such organization from the appropriate unit represented by such organization, to attend, during regular duty or work hours without loss of compensation, meetings scheduled with the Employee Relations Director to meet and confer on matters within the scope of representation affecting such appropriate unit and to participate in the discussion, deliberation and decisions at such meetings. The selection of such employee members, or substitutions or replacements therefore, and their attendance at meetings during their regular duty or work hours, shall be subject to the following:
- 42. The organization duly authorized representative shall inform in writing the department head or officer under whom each selected employee member is employed that such employee has been selected.
- 43. No selected employee member shall leave duty or work station or assignment without specific approval of the employee's department head of other authorized executive management official.
- 44. In scheduling meetings, due consideration shall be given to the operating needs and work schedules of the department, division, or section in which the employee members are employed.

## **Stewards**

- 45. The Union shall furnish the City with an accurate list of shop stewards in designated units. The Union may submit amendments to this list at any time because of the permanent absence of a designated shop steward. If a shop steward is not officially designated in writing by the Union, none will be recognized for that area or shift.
- 46. The Union recognizes that it is the responsibility of the shop steward to assist in the resolution of grievances at the lowest possible level.
- 47. If, in the judgment of the supervisor, permission cannot be granted immediately to the shop steward to present a grievance during on duty time, such permission shall be granted by the supervisor no later than the next working day from the date the shop steward was denied permission.
- 48. In emergency situations, where immediate disciplinary action must be taken because of a violation of law or a City or departmental rule (intoxication, theft, etc.) the shop steward shall, if possible, be granted immediate permission to leave his/her post of duty to assist in the grievance procedure.
- 49. Shop stewards shall not interfere with the work of an employee.
- 50. Union agrees that a steward shall not log compensatory time or premium pay time for the time spent performing any function of a steward.
- 51. Except in cases of emergency, management will give at least two (2) calendar weeks notice if a shop steward is to be transferred to another work shift or location.

### I.H. UNION SECURITY

- Dues deductions shall be made only upon signed authorization from the employee on a form furnished by the City and shall continue until the authorization is revoked in writing by the employee. For the administrative convenience of the City and Union, an employee may only revoke a dues authorization by delivering the notice of revocation to the Controller during the month of January. The revocation notice shall be delivered to the office of the Controller on or before January 30 of the fiscal year covered by this MOU. The City shall deliver a copy of the notices of revocation of dues deduction authorizations to the Union not later than March 1.
- The Union agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the City for any loss or damage arising from the operation of this section.

## I.I. DISCIPLINE OR RELEASE OF EXEMPT EMPLOYEES EXCEPT DUE TO LAYOFF

54. This section applies only to those doctor employees who are exempt from the Civil Service provisions of the Charter of the City and County of San Francisco. This section shall apply to disciplinary and non-disciplinary releases. This section shall not apply to layoffs. It shall not apply to voluntary resignations. In cases of a non-disciplinary release, a represented employee has the option of either utilizing the procedures set

forth below in this section or receiving a severance payment as set forth in section II.E. in this memorandum of understanding.

- The Appointing Officer may terminate the employment of, or discipline, or release exempt doctor employees. In the event that termination or discipline or release of an exempt doctor employee is recommended to the Appointing Officer, the exempt doctor employee shall be entitled to the following due process prior to the execution of such termination or discipline or release:
- 56. a. The employee shall receive written notice of the reasons for the termination or discipline or release and supporting documentation, if any.
- 57. b. The employee shall be notified of his/her right to submit a written response including the written statements of any individuals supporting the employee's position. The written answer must be submitted within ten (10) working days of the date of notice of termination or discipline or release in order to be reviewed.
- 58. c. After the expiration of the period of time designated for the exempt physician to submit his/her statement, the Appointing Officer shall review all documents provided and shall notify the employee in writing of his decision within twenty-one working days.
- 59. d. Upon issuance of the Appointing Officer's decision, the employee may request that an impartial, fact-finding panel be convened. Such a request shall be made in writing to the Appointing Officer within 5 working days of the date of issuance of the Appointing Officer's decision. Upon receipt of the request, the Appointing Officer shall appoint an impartial fact-finding panel of three (3) members, one of whom is to be nominated by the Union, to perform in an advisory capacity to the Appointing Officer in release, termination or other disciplinary proceedings. The members of the fact-finding panel are required to be licensed medical doctors only for cases in which the charges for termination or other discipline pertain to a doctor's professional practice of medicine. The panel is required to provide its findings and recommendation within five (5) working days. The procedures described in this section apply to clinical and non-clinical issues and is advisory only. The report of the fact-finding panel is not binding in any way upon the Appointing Officer.
- 60. For exempt doctor employees who are members of organized medical staffs with established Medical Staff Bylaws, termination or other discipline for reasons which pertain to the doctor's licensed professional competency shall be subject to the due process set forth in the relevant sections of the Medical Staff Bylaws.
- The Appointing Officer shall have the right to take whatever actions he deems appropriate in an emergency or when there is a danger to the public, the exempt doctor employee or his/her co-workers.

## I.J. PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL

- The City and UAPD encourage periodic informal performance evaluations and conferences between employees and their supervisors to discuss work performance, job satisfaction, and work-related problems. Such conferences shall be held in a private setting.
- A represented employee has the right, upon request, to have his/her professional clinical practice evaluated by a licensed practitioner of the same profession. When a performance evaluation is conducted for an employee by the employee's rater (immediate supervisor) and reviewer (next-line supervisor), and in the event either the employee's rater or reviewer is not a licensed practitioner, the employee shall be given an opportunity, upon request, to have that aspect of performance which pertains to his/her professional clinical practice be evaluated by a licensed practitioner of the same profession in a supervisory or management position selected by the Department.

## I.K. ORGANIZED MEDICAL STAFFS

The City and Union agree that represented employees have the right to establish medical staff organizations with a set of Medical Staff Bylaws approved by the Health Commission for the purpose of self-governance. Such organized medical staffs may be established at Laguna Honda Hospital, San Francisco General Hospital and non-hospital based programs.

## I.L. GENERAL INFORMATION MEETING

The Director of Public Health shall conduct a general information meeting, upon request by the Union but not more than once each calendar year, with physician and dentist employees of the Department for purposes of presenting relevant issues facing the Department. The presentation shall be followed by a question-and-answer period.

## I.M. BULLETIN BOARDS AND DISTRIBUTION OF MATERIALS

## **Bulletin Boards**

Reasonable space will be allowed on existing bulletin boards for use by the Union to communicate with employees. Materials should be posted upon the bulletin board space designated by the Department, and not upon walls, doors, windows or any other place. Posted material shall not be obscene, or of a partisan political nature, nor shall it pertain to public issues which do not involve the City or its relations with employees. All posted material shall be dated, shall bear the identity of the sponsor, shall be neatly displayed for more than two (2) weeks. The Appointing Officer may withdraw the authority to use bulletin board space if material is posted on other than authorized bulletin boards, or is not in compliance with this section.

## **Use of City E-mail**

67. The City departments covered by this Agreement agree to post, through their e-mail systems, UAPD notices of UAPD meetings. UAPD shall submit its proposed notice to the designated department representatives by e-mail at least one business day in

advance or, by other written means, at least two business days in advance. Any such notice through the e-mail system shall be accompanied by a statement that the information conveyed is being provided by UAPD and that only the transmission is authorized by the department.

68. Except as set forth above, City e-mail shall not be used to conduct UAPD business.

## **Dissemination of Union Information**

- 69. Distribution of official Union literature and materials by a Union member, shop steward, business agent or other Union representative will be permitted provided: 1) the employee distributes such literature outside his regular working hours; 2) the distribution of literature to employees on duty will be accomplished during their breaks (rest periods) or before or after their work shifts; 3) the above right shall not interfere with patient care or with the operations of the Department.
- 70. The City agrees to provide to the employee, at the time of an employee's sign-up, a Union Information Pack supplied by the Union.

## I.N. BARGAINING UNIT LIST

- Within two (2) months after signing this agreement, the Department with represented employees shall furnish the Union with a list of all employees working in classifications covered by this MOU. This list shall include the classification, name of each employee, budget section under which they are employed, place of employment, home addresses, and amount deducted for each employee.
- 72. The Department shall furnish an update of this document to the union every three (3) months.

#### **ARTICLE II – EMPLOYMENT CONDITIONS**

## II.A. OFFICIAL PERSONNEL FILE

73. Only one complete official departmental personnel file shall be maintained for each employee at the following locations:

#### **DEPARTMENT**

#### LOCATION

Community Health Programs	101 Grove Street, Personnel Office
Laguna Honda Hospital	Personnel Office
San Francisco General Hospital	Personnel Office
Animal Care & Control	1200 15 <sup>th</sup> Street
Medical Examiner	Hall of Justice
Fire Department	698 Second Street

- An employee or his/her representative, if properly authorized by the employee, shall have the right to review and to obtain copies of any material in his/her official personnel file during regular Personnel Office hours with appropriate prior notice, and subject to applicable charge.
- 75. When the official personnel file is in a location remote from the employee's work location, an employee will reserve the right to inspect his/her personnel file at the Official Personnel Office during his/her normal working hours without loss of pay. An employee shall request and receive approval from the immediate supervisor in advance for release time and such release time shall not be unreasonably denied.
- 76. The Department shall maintain the official personnel file as a confidential record which should be available for inspection only by appropriate supervisory and management personnel as determined by the Department.
- 77. An employee shall be provided, on a timely basis, with a copy of any performance-related material which is to be included in his/her personnel file.
- 78. An employee shall have the right to prepare and have entered into his/her official personnel file his/her written response to any performance-related material which is in his/her official personnel file.
- 79. An employee shall have the right to request, in writing, removal, after one year, of any performance-related material in his/her official personnel file. The Department shall provide a written response if such request is denied.

## **II.B.** NONDISCRIMINATION CLAUSE

80. Neither the City nor the Union shall interfere with, intimidate, restrain, coerce or discriminate against any employee because of the exercise of rights pursuant to the Employee Relations Ordinance of the City and County of San Francisco and the Meyers-Milias-Brown Act.

- 81. The City and Union agree that no person employed or applying for employment shall in any way be discriminated against because of race, color, creed, religion, sex, national origin, physical or mental disability, age, political affiliation or opinion, marital status, or sexual preference, nor shall a person be the subject of sexual harassment.
- 82. In the event more than one administrative remedy may be available within the City and county governmental system of San Francisco, the Union shall elect one. An individual employee shall be bound by the procedure the Union elects. The Union shall not finance more than the proceeding it elects.

## II.C. USE OF DEPARTMENTAL FACILITIES

83. Departmental facilities will be made available for use by the Union or its representatives for the purpose of holding Union meetings to discuss City/employee issues during off duty time periods subject to the availability of such facilities. The Union will provide timely advance notice of such meetings to the designated Departmental representative.

## II.D. LAYOFF

- The Union agrees that budget reductions and program changes may cause, from time to time, layoffs and reduction in hours among represented employee classifications. The Union also agrees that, in accordance with Charter Section 3.501, the Department Head may reduce the forces under his/her jurisdiction to conform to the needs of the work for which he/she is responsible. In the event layoffs and reduction in hours occur among exempt or nonexempt employees covered by this MOU, the Department agrees to provide 30 days' written notice to the affected employee(s) and the Union. Upon written request by the Union, the City will meet and discuss with the Union alternatives to layoff and/or the impact of layoff on remaining employees, provided, however, that such meet and discuss obligation shall not delay any planned layoff or reduction in hours and shall not be grievable under the grievance procedure contained in this MOU. This Layoff section does not change the Charter exempt or nonexempt status of any employees in the bargaining unit and does not affect any rights that any nonexempt employees may have under the Civil Service Rules in the event of layoff.
- 85. In the event layoffs are necessary, the City will encourage voluntary reduction in hours. In addition, employees who are laid off, may, upon request, receive assistance from the Department to locate vacancies for possible re-assignment.
- 86. In determining layoffs and reduction in hours, the Department shall consider the following factors: professional performance, medical specialty, seniority, affirmative action and hours of work. Except as otherwise provided, disputes regarding this section shall be resolved solely pursuant to the grievance procedure contained in this MOU.
- 87. 1. Spring 2010: Between the date of this Agreement and June 30, 2010, inclusive, layoffs of employees represented by member unions of the Public Employees Committee of the San Francisco Labor Council (PEC) and the Union of American

91.

Physicians & Dentists that result in complete loss of City employment will be limited to four hundred and twenty-five (425) positions, including notices already issued.

- 88. 2. Fall 2010: Between July 1, 2010 and December 31, 2010, inclusive, there will be no layoffs or layoff notices issued for represented employees unless the City does not receive the revenue projected in the Fiscal Year 2010-11 Joint Report for SB 188 (\$30 million) or does not receive the projected FMAP extension (an additional \$22.5 million), and except as provided in Section 3.a. below.
- In such event, the City will provide the PEC with complete and current Budget Information (as defined in Section 5 below) supporting the need for additional layoffs. Immediately after issuing any such layoff notices, the City will schedule a meeting with the PEC. At least one week prior to the scheduled meeting, the City will provide the required Budget information. This meeting will be in addition to meet and confer sessions required by the Meyers-Milias-Brown Act (MMBA) and/or this Agreement. The purpose of the PEC meeting will be to identify alternatives to additional job loss (including, but not limited to, reductions in City contracts and measures to increase City revenue) and to minimize the number and impact of any necessary additional layoffs. In the event the City receives additional General Fund revenue for Fiscal Year 2010-11 that was not contemplated in the adopted budget for the year, and which is not offset by losses in other General Fund categories as of fiscal year end, the parties will identify how those funds may be used to mitigate the effect of past layoffs and minimize any additional layoffs.
- 90. 3. Spring 2011: Between January 1, 2011 and June 30, 2011, the City may layoff represented employees only if:
  - a. The Three-Month Budget Status Report, Six-Month Budget Status Report, and Nine-Month Budget Status Report show a cumulative Fiscal Year 2010-11 General Fund deficit of greater than \$25 million. Credit towards the \$25 million cumulative deficit will be given for solving any mid-year deficit without layoffs. Such credit will be in the amount of the deficit reduction achieved without layoffs. Mid-year layoffs may be used to reduce the deficit above \$25 million, but may not account for more than sixty (60) percent of the solutions used to balance the deficit above \$25 million. In the event of layoffs, the City will provide the PEC with complete and current Budget Information supporting the need for the additional layoffs. Immediately after issuing any such layoff notices, the City will schedule a meeting with the PEC. At least one week prior to the scheduled meeting, the City will provide the required Budget information. This meeting will be in addition to meet and confer sessions required by MMBA and/or this Agreement. The purpose of the PEC meeting will be to identify alternatives to additional job loss (including, but not limited to, reductions in City contracts, potential incentives for voluntary departure and measures to increase City revenue), and to minimize the number and impact of any necessary additional layoffs. In the event the City receives additional General Fund revenue for Fiscal

Year 2010-11 that was not contemplated in the adopted budget for the year, and which is not offset by losses in other General Fund categories as of fiscal year end, the parties will identify how those funds may be used to mitigate the effect of past layoffs and minimize any additional layoffs; or

92.

The projected deficit in the Fiscal Year 2011-12 Joint Report published b. on or around March 30, 2011 exceeds \$300 million. In that event, the City will provide the PEC with complete and current Budget Information supporting the need for Fiscal Year 2010-11 layoffs in addition to any layoffs under Section 3.a. above. Immediately after issuing any layoff notices to reduce the projected Fiscal Year 2011-12 General Fund deficit, the City will schedule a meeting with the PEC. At least one week prior to the scheduled meeting, the City will provide the required Budget information. This meeting will be in addition to meet and confer sessions required by MMBA and/or this Agreement. The purpose of the PEC meeting will be to identify alternatives to additional job loss (including, but not limited to, reductions in City contracts, potential incentives for voluntary departure and measures to increase City revenue), and to minimize the number and impact of any necessary additional layoffs; or

93.

c. The Annual Salary Ordinance (ASO) passed as part of the City's adopted budget includes mid-year layoffs during Fiscal Year 2010-11, based on positions authorized in the ASO, which were included in the Mayor's proposed budget, in which case such layoffs may also proceed.

94.

4. Fiscal Year 2011-12: The City agrees to provide the PEC with complete and current Budget Information supporting the need, if any, for layoffs, and in the event of layoffs, agrees to schedule a meeting with the PEC. Immediately after issuing any such layoff notices, the City will schedule a meeting with the PEC. At least one week prior to the scheduled meeting, the City will provide the required Budget information. This meeting will be in addition to meet and confer sessions required by MMBA and/or this Agreement. The purpose of the PEC meeting will be to identify alternatives to additional job loss (including, but not limited to, reductions in City contracts, potential incentives for voluntary departure and measures to increase City revenue), and to minimize the number and impact of any necessary additional layoffs. In the event the City receives additional General Fund revenue for Fiscal Year 2011-12 that is not included in the adopted budget for that year, and which is not offset by losses in other General Fund categories as of fiscal year end, the parties will identify how these funds may be used to mitigate the effect of past layoffs and minimize any additional layoffs.

95.

5. "Budget Information", for purposes of this Agreement, shall mean complete copies of all current General Fund budget reports, including Joint Reports (together with all amendments or supplements thereto); Three-Month, Six-Month, and Nine-Month Budget Status Reports; copies of documents showing any reduction or increase in state or federal funding from the budgeted levels; current monthly and year-to-date

balance sheets for each Enterprise Department employing members of PEC unions; aggregate payroll costs paid by the General Fund by bargaining unit and the total number of full time equivalents (FTEs) supported by the General Fund by bargaining unit; information on other balancing solutions proposed to date.

96. Nothing in this Agreement shall waive or prejudice the right or position of the City or the Union with respect to layoffs and rights granted by Charter, the Civil Service Commission, this Agreement, or state law.

## **REORGANIZATION**

- 97. The City agrees not to effectuate the plan of Reorganization described in the Mayor's letter of March 2, 2010 to City employees (March 2010 Reorganization Plan), and not to implement a reorganization plan similar in scope and impact prior to July 1, 2012. Neither the City nor the Union waives its rights or arguments regarding the legality of the March 2010 Reorganization Plan. Upon ratification, the Union agrees to withdraw any pending grievances, administrative (including PERB) charges or litigation containing any claims relating to the March 2010 Reorganization Plan or actions taken or not taken in connection with the plan.
- 98. Prior to July 1, 2012, the City agrees not to effectuate any new reorganization plan that lays off more than 20 employees in a represented classification while assigning the work formerly performed by those laid off employees to a similar number of new positions in a classification with a lower pay grade.
- 99. Prior to July 1, 2012, as required by MMBA and/or this Agreement, the City and Union will meet and confer over the impact of any work reorganization that results in a layoff, and will at that time consider whether alternatives to layoffs exist.
- 100. Nothing in this Agreement shall waive or prejudice the right or position of the City or the Union with respect to layoffs and rights granted by Charter, the Civil Service Commission, this Agreement, or state law.

## MINIMUM NOTICE FOR DISPLACEMENTS

101. For Fiscal Years 2010-2011 and 2011-2012 only, the City will provide ten (10) business days notice to employees who are subject to displacement due to layoffs. To the extent this notice period extends beyond the date the displacing employee is to start in the position, the employee who is to be displaced will be placed in a temporary exempt position in his/her classification and department for the remainder of the notice period.

## UTILIZATION OF PROP F AND TEMPORARY EXEMPT EMPLOYEES

102. The Human Resources Director agrees to work with City departments to ensure proper utilization of Proposition F and temporary exempt ("as needed") employees when such positions would more appropriately or efficiently be filled by permanent employees. In

addition, the City will notify holdovers in represented classifications of any recruitment for exempt positions in their classifications.

### II.E. SEVERANCE PAY

- 103. This section shall only apply to layoffs and non-disciplinary releases.
- 104. This section shall not apply to disciplinary releases.
- 105. This section shall not apply to voluntary resignations.
- The City agrees that when releasing or laying off a represented employee from employment, the appointing officer will endeavor to inform the represented employee at least thirty (30) calendar days before his/her final day of work. Where the appointing officer fails or declines to inform the represented employee a full thirty (30) days in advance, the represented employee shall receive pay in lieu of the number of days less than thirty (30) upon which he/she was informed.
- 107. Due to the unique job responsibilities of UAPD-represented employees and their status in the City as exempt from civil service selection, appointment and removal procedures (as provided by the Charter), the City and UAPD agree to the following: In addition to the 30-day notice provided above, a represented employee with five years or more of City service in a UAPD bargaining unit classification who is released or laid off from City service by his or her appointing officer shall receive one week's pay for each year of City service in a UAPD bargaining unit classification in excess of five such years of service, with a minimum of two weeks' pay, in exchange for a release signed by the employee and UAPD of any and all contractual claims that the member or UAPD may have against the City, including any officer or employee thereof. Represented employees who work a part-time schedule shall be paid severance on a pro-rated basis, based on the average number of hours worked in the past 12 months.
- In cases of a non-disciplinary release, a represented employee has the option of either receiving a severance payment as set forth above in this section (Severance Pay) or utilizing the procedure set forth in section I.J. of this memorandum of understanding (Discipline or Release of Exempt Employees Except Due to Layoff). Nothing in this section shall alter the parties' agreement that section I.J. of this memorandum of understanding (Discipline or Release of Exempt Employees Except Due to Layoff) shall not apply to layoffs.

## II.F. AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT

109. The parties agree that they are required to provide reasonable accommodations for persons with disabilities in order to comply with the provisions of Federal, State and local disability

anti-discrimination statutes and the Fair Employment and Housing Act. The parties further agree that this Agreement shall be interpreted, administered and applied so as to respect the legal rights of the parties. The City reserves the right to take any action necessary to comply therewith.

## **II.G. FAMILY/MEDICAL LEAVE**

The parties acknowledge the obligation of the City to enforce the rules and regulations set forth in the Family Medical Leave Act and the California Family Rights Act.

## II.H. DEFENSE OF CITY EMPLOYEES

The City shall defend and indemnify a represented employee against any claim or action against the employee on account of an act or omission in the scope of the employee's employment with the City, in accord with and subject to, the provisions of California Government Code, sections 825 et seq. and 995 et seq. Consistent with California Government Code sections 825 et seq. and 995 et seq., in the event a represented employee is named as a co-defendant in a lawsuit along with the City and County of San Francisco, and the lawsuit arises from an act or omission within the employee's scope of employment, the City shall make a good faith effort to have the employee dismissed from the lawsuit. This provision is not subject to the grievance procedure.

## ARTICLE III - PAY, HOURS AND BENEFITS

## III.A. WAGES

- 112. All base wages shall be rounded to the nearest salary grade.
- 113. Effective July 1, 2006, all members of the bargaining unit shall receive a base wage increase of seven percent (7%) in exchange for their agreement to continue paying the seven and a half percent (7.5%) employee retirement contribution amount to SFERS.
- In addition, all members of the bargaining unit will receive the following base wage increases:
- 115. Effective December 30, 2006

2.5%

116. Effective April 5, 2008

2.0%

117. Effective April 4, 2009

3.75%

- Effective December 30, 2006, there will be an additional step added to job class 2233, Supervising Physician Specialist. Initial advancement to this next step is contingent upon an employee having completed three and a half (3 ½) years of service, and the employee must have been at the prior step for at least one year.
- Effective December 29, 2007, a half step will be added to the salary schedule for job class 2233, Supervising Physician Specialist. Initial advancement in this step is contingent upon an employee having completed four and a half (4 ½) years of service, and the employee must have been at the prior step for at least one year.

#### III.B. WORK SCHEDULE

#### **Compensation for Various Work Schedules**

120. Compensation fixed herein on a per diem basis are for a normal eight hour work day; and on a bi-weekly basis for a bi-weekly period of service consisting of normal work schedules.

## **Voluntary Reduced Work Week**

Employees in any classification, upon the recommendation of the Appointing Officer and subject to the approval of the Human Resources Director, may voluntarily elect to work a reduced work week for a specified period of time. Such reduced work week shall not be less than twenty (20) hours per week nor less than three (3) continuous

months during the fiscal year. Pay, Vacation, Holidays and Sick Pay shall be reduced in accordance with such reduced work week.

## **Part-Time Work Schedule**

122. A part-time work schedule is a tour of duty of less than forty hours a week.

## **III.C. ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION**

#### **Premiums**

Each premium shall be separately calculated against an employee's base rate of pay.

#### **Special Pay Premiums**

- An appointee to Class 2333 Supervising Physician Specialist shall be appointed at Step 3 in the salary grade when he/she possesses Specialist Board Certification from a Board which is certified by the American Board of Medical Specialties (ABMS) or the California Medical Board in an appropriate specialty related to the particular assignment. The Appointing Officer shall certify, subject to the approval of the Human Resources Director, Department of Human Resources that the specialty is appropriate to the position to which the physician is assigned.
- 125. An appointee to Class 2233 Supervising Physician Specialist who is engaged in the practice of Psychiatric medicine shall receive an additional 5% to his/her base rate of pay.
- An appointee to Class 2233 Supervising Physician Specialist who is engaged in the practice of Psychiatric medicine for children shall receive an additional 10% (15% effective July 1, 2005) to his/her base rate of pay. A physician is not entitled to both the 10% (15% effective July 1, 2005) Child Psychiatrist premium and the 5% Psychiatrist premium.

## **Standby Pay**

- Employees who, as part of their duties, are required by the Appointing Officer or who agree to standby to meet service needs when normally off duty shall be paid Nine Dollars (\$9.00) per hour for each hour that they are on standby.
- 128. Standby shall be defined as the availability of the unit member for telephone or electronic consultation by convenient and reliable means during the standby time scheduled.
- 129. If an employee is on sick leave or other leave for more than five (5) consecutive days for their own medical condition, they will not be placed on standby during such leave except by the exemption of the appointing officer or designee.
- Employees will only be paid for standby exclusive of regularly scheduled hours. In the case where the employee is receiving sick pay, vacation pay, or other paid time off, standby pay does not apply to hours during which the employee is already receiving pay.

- An employee who is required under this clause to return to work on a holiday shall be compensated in accordance with the Holidays and Holiday Pay provision of the agreement.
- An employee may determine that a situation requires their presence at a site or at a patient's side. In those situations, should the employee travel to the patient or site, they shall be paid at straight time, for no less than a three (3) hour minimum. For care or situations requiring more than three (3) hours of service, time will be paid at straight time. Assistant Medical Examiners and Veterinarians, however, will be permitted to choose straight time pay or compensatory time at time and one-half for each event under this paragraph.
- There shall be no "double dipping" of pay; time shall be submitted as standby, or straight time, or compensatory time.

### **Interpreter – Translator Pay**

- Employees who are assigned by their Department to a "Designated Bilingual Position," and approved by the Department of Human Resources, shall be granted additional compensation of \$50.00 per pay period for translating a minimum of ten (10) hours biweekly.
- 135. A "Designated Bilingual Position" is one designated by the Department, which requires translating to and from a foreign language, including sign language as used by the deaf.

## **Prenatal Premium for Community Primary Care Physicians**

- An attending Community Primary Care ("CPC") physician who has obstetrics privileges at San Francisco General Hospital ("SFGH") and who is part of the prenatal Partnership Program shall receive a total of \$320, in lieu of any other payments, for the 24-hour period when assigned to SFGH for obstetric call for prenatal patients.
- An attending CPC physician who has obstetrics privileges at SFGH and who is part of the Prenatal Partnership program who was not assigned during the 24-hour period for obstetric call for prenatal patients and who is called and elects to come to SFGH to manage and attend his/her patient's infant delivery shall receive \$200, in lieu of any other payments.

#### **Acting Assignment Pay**

- An employee assigned in writing by the Department Head to perform a substantial portion of the duties and responsibilities of a higher classification shall be entitled to acting assignment pay after the eleventh (11<sup>th</sup>) consecutive work day of such an assignment. The assigned position must be budgeted.
- If the above conditions are met, an employee shall be authorized to receive an increase of one salary step above the employee's base salary (except for employees who are at the top step, who shall receive five (5) percent more than their base rate) but which does not exceed the maximum step of the salary schedule of the class to which temporarily assigned. Such pay shall be retroactive to the first day of such assignment. Premiums

based on percent of salary shall be paid at a rate which includes the acting assignment pay.

- Employees who believe they have been assigned to do the work of a higher classification, whether in writing or not, and do not receive such pay must file an acting assignment pay claim with the Department Head within forty-five (45) working days of such alleged assignment.
- The Department Head or designee shall review the claim and shall either approve and submit the claim for payment, or deny the claim. In cases of denial, the Department Head or designee shall state the reason for denials. Denials may be based on either of the following:
- 142. 1. The Department Head finds that the employee is not performing a substantial portion of the duties and responsibilities of a higher class; or
- 143. 2. The Department Head finds that employee has been performing a substantial portion of the duties and responsibilities of a higher classification for at least eleven consecutive working days, but the assignment was not made in writing by the Department Head and/or the position was not budgeted. In cases where the assignment was not made in writing and/or the position was not budgeted, the employee's pay claim will be honored if the employee had been working in the acting assignment for more than eleven consecutive working days. In such cases, payment shall be made from the first day of assignment until the date the acting assignment is terminated.
- Denials by the Department Head for acting assignment pay shall be subject to the grievance procedure.
- Employees shall not normally be required to perform the duties of a higher classification.
- Work assignments of employees shall not be changed for the sole purpose of evading the requirements of providing acting pay to an employee who would otherwise be eligible.

#### III.D. OVERTIME COMPENSATION

Employees occupying positions determined by the Department of Human Resources as being exempt from the Fair Labor Standards Act and designated by a "Z", shall not be paid for over-time worked but may be granted compensatory time off at the rate of one-and-one-half times for time worked in excess of normal work schedules.

## III.E. SALARY STEP PLAN AND SALARY ADJUSTMENTS

## **Non-Promotive Appointment**

When an employee accepts a non-promotive appointment in a classification having the same salary grade, or a lower salary grade, the appointee shall enter the new position at

that salary step which is the same as that received in the prior appointment, or if the salary steps do not match, then the salary step which is immediately in excess of that received in the prior appointment, provided that such salary shall not exceed the maximum of the salary grade. Further increments shall be based upon the seniority increment anniversary date in the prior appointment.

## **Appointment Above Entrance Rate**

149. Appointments may be made by an Appointing Officer at any step in the salary grade.

## **Exempt Appointive Position.**

An employee who holds an exempt appointive position whose services are terminated, through lack of funds or reduction in force, and is thereupon appointed to another exempt appointive position with the same or less salary grade, shall receive a salary in the second position based upon the relationship of the duties and responsibilities and length of prior continuous service as determined by the Department of Human Resources.

### **Reappointment Within Six Months**

A permanent employee who resigns and is subsequently reappointed to a position in the same classification within six (6) months of the effective date of resignation shall be reappointed to the same salary step that the employee received at the time of resignation.

### **Compensation Upon Transfer or Re-Employment**

Transfer – An employee transferred in accordance with Civil Service Commission Rules from one Department to another, but in the same classification, shall transfer at his/her current salary, and if he/she is not at the maximum salary for the class, further increments shall be allowed following the completion of the required service based upon the seniority increment anniversary date in the former Department.

## III.F. METHODS OF CALCULATION

## **Bi-Weekly**

An employee whose compensation is fixed on a bi-weekly basis shall be paid the bi-weekly salary for his/hers position for work performed during the bi-weekly payroll period. There shall be no compensation for time not worked unless such time off is authorized time off with pay.

## **Per Diem or Hourly**

An employee whose compensation is fixed on a per diem or hourly basis shall be paid the daily or hourly rate for work performed during the bi-weekly payroll period on a bi-weekly pay schedule. There shall be no compensation for time not worked unless such time off is authorized time off with pay.

## **III.G. SENIORITY INCREMENTS**

## **Entry at the First Step**

Full time employees entering at the first step shall advance to the second step upon completion of six months of continuous service and to each successive step upon completion of the one year required continuous service. Part-time regularly scheduled employees shall advance to the second step upon completion of 1040 continuous hours of service, and to each successive step upon completion of 2080 continuous hours of service.

### **Entry at other than the First Step**

- Employees who enter a classification at a rate of pay at other than the first step shall advance one step upon completion of the one year required service. Further increments shall accrue following completion of the required service at this step and at each successive step.
- An employee appointed to a position in a classification, the compensation for which was fixed in the prior fiscal year pursuant to Section 8.400 of the Charter, shall receive in the current fiscal year a compensation within the salary range fixed in this agreement based upon the employee's service in said classification.

#### **Date Increment Due**

158. Increments shall accrue and become due and payable on the next day following completion of required service as a permanent employee in the class, unless otherwise provided herein.

## **Exceptions**

- An employee shall not receive a salary adjustment based upon service as herein provided if he/she has been absent by reason of suspension or on any type of leave without pay (excluding a military, educational, or industrial accident leave) for more than one-sixth of the required service in the anniversary year, provided that such employee shall receive a salary increment when the aggregate time worked since his/her previous increment equals or exceeds the service required for the increment, and such increment date shall be his/her new anniversary date; provided that time spent on approved military leave or in an appointive or promotive position shall be counted as actual service when calculating salary increment due dates.
- 160. When records of service required for advancement in the step increments within a salary grade are established and maintained by electronic data processing, then the following shall apply:
- 161. a. An employee certified to permanent appointment or appointed to a permanent position exempt from Civil Service, shall be compensated under such appointment at the beginning step of the salary grade plan, unless otherwise specifically provided for in this agreement. Employees under permanent Civil Service appointment shall receive salary adjustments through the steps of the salary grade plan by completion of actual paid service in total scheduled hours equivalent to one year or six months, whichever is applicable.

- b. Paid service for this purpose is herein defined as exclusive of any type of overtime but shall include military or educational leave without pay.
- 163. c. Advancement through the increment steps of the salary grade shall accrue and become due and payable on the next day following completion of required service as a permanent appointee in the class; provided that the above procedure for advancement to the salary grade increment steps is modified as follows:
- d. An employee who (1) has completed probation in a permanent position, (2) is "Laid Off" from said position, (3) is immediately and continuously employed in another classification with the City either permanent or temporary, and (4) is thereafter employed in his/her permanent position without a break in service, shall, for the purposes of determining salary increments, receive credit for the time served while laid off from his/her permanent position.

## III.H. SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL LEAVE FOR M.D., D.O. AND D.D.S. CLASSIFICATIONS

- Full-time employees who serve in classifications which require a valid license as an M.D., D.O., or D.D.S. shall be allowed to take a maximum of forty (40) hours educational leave with pay per fiscal year to attend formally organized courses, institutes, workshops or classes that relate to the duties required by their classification, provided that such employees have been employed by the City for at least ninety (90) continuous calendar days before they are entitled to take such educational leave. M.D.'s, D.O.'s and D.D.S.'s who are employed on a part-time basis shall be allowed a proportionate amount of the forty (40) hours educational leave if they have been employed at least an average of twenty (20) hours a week during the preceding six (6) months.
- 166. For FY 2010-2011 and 2011-2012, full-time employees shall take 40 hours of unpaid educational leave in each fiscal year. Notwithstanding paragraph 150, no educational leave with pay may be taken during these fiscal years. Part-time employees shall take proportionate amount of unpaid leave if they have been employed an average of at least 20 hours per week for the past 6 months. No later than July 1, 2010, the City and the Union agree to meet to discuss and review any unintended consequences with regard to grant-funded positions.
- In consideration of the Class 2598 Medical Examiners foregoing an additional wage step under this MOU, the Medical Examiners, class 2598 will be exempted from the provisions of paragraph 166.

#### III.I USE OF PERSONAL VEHICLES

The City shall reimburse an employee who is required by an authorized supervisor to use his or her own vehicle for City business at the rate set by the Controller pursuant to Administrative Code Section 10.34 and shall, in addition, reimburse the employee for all necessary parking meter, authorized parking lot, and toll expenses incurred while in

the field. For those days on which the employee is required to use his own vehicle for City business, the City will reimburse the employee for the cost of parking the vehicle at an approved parking lot near the employee's work site. DPH will attempt, to arrange with the appropriate City departments, including the Police Department, for the recognition of cars on official City business so as to avoid the imposition of parking tickets when parking meter times are exceeded. No employee using his or her own vehicle will be required to transport a patient in said vehicle. UAPD agrees that it shares the responsibility for these efforts, as do City employees.

## **III.J. EMPLOYEE DEVELOPMENT**

- The City shall budget Eighty-three Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$83,500\*) during each year of this Agreement for employee training, education and development. This will be called the Employee Development Fund (The Supplemental Training Fund, which covers employees who work fewer than twenty (20) hours per week, is described below). Eligibility for the Employee Development Fund is limited to employees working twenty (20) hours or more per week. If the Employee Development Fund is exhausted, employees working twenty (20) hours or more will become eligible for reimbursement through the Supplemental Training Fund.
- 170. Until such funds are exhausted, and subject to approval by the Appointing Officer or appropriate designee, an employee may utilize up to a maximum of \$1,000 per fiscal year for tuition, internal or external training programs, professional conferences and professional association membership relevant to the employee's current classification, Personal Digital Assistants, professional software, books and subscriptions. Solely at the discretion of the Appointing Officer or designee, such funds may be supplemented with department funds budgeted for training.
- 171. These funds may not be used for travel, lodging or food.
- \*The amount of the fund covers both Unit 8-CC and Unit 11-AA.
- Notwithstanding the provisions of the Employee Development Fund above, for fiscal years 2008-2009 and, 2009-2010, 2010-2011 and 2011-2012 the Employee Development Fund shall be suspended.

#### **Supplemental Training Fund**

The City has created a supplemental employee training, education and development fund through a one-time appropriation for \$260,000 in FY 2003 (the Supplemental Training Fund). This one-time money supplemented the Employee Development Fund, which is replenished yearly. In the event that there are insufficient funds in any fiscal year to fund all the employee requests under the Employee Development Fund, the funds in the Supplemental Training Fund will be used to fund those requests. Employees who work twenty (20) or more hours per week will be entitled to up to \$1,000 per year total from the Employee Development Fund and Supplemental Training Fund. Employees who work fewer than twenty (20) hours per week will be entitled to up to \$500 from the supplemental fund only for tuition, internal or external training programs, professional conferences and professional association membership relevant

to the employee's current classification, Personal Digital Assistants, and professional software, books, and subscriptions. The existence of the supplemental fund does not affect the City's obligation to provide the \$83,500 a year under the Employee Development Fund. When the \$260,000 in the supplemental fund is exhausted, the City will not have any obligation to contribute any additional money to the supplemental fund.

175. The parties agree that the remaining funds of the Supplemental Training Fund shall be suspended as of close of business May 19, 2008—and continue to be suspended through fiscal years 2010-2011 and 2011-2012

## III.K. REIMBURSEMENT FOR DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION REGISTRATION

- The City will reimburse the cost of the application fee for the Drug Enforcement Administration Registration, up to a maximum reimbursement of \$210 for a three-year registration period, for any employee designated by the Appointing Officer who is required as part of his or her official duties to administer, dispense or prescribe controlled substances and who is regularly scheduled for a minimum of 20 hours per week.
- 177. This provision excludes employees who perform such official duties under the registration of a hospital or other institution and therefore are not required to be individually registered by the Department of Drug Enforcement Administration.

## III.L. REIMBURSEMENT FOR FEDERAL AND STATE MANDATED LICENSE FEES

Employees working twenty (20) hours or more per week are entitled to fifty percent (50%) reimbursement from the City for the cost of mandated Federal and State Medical license(s). These employees may seek reimbursement for the additional fifty percent (50%) from the Supplemental Development Fund until the fund is exhausted. The additional fifty percent (50%) reimbursement from the Supplemental Training Fund shall be in addition to the maximum reimbursement of the Employee Development Fund.

## III.M. STATE DISABILITY INSURANCE

179. All employees covered by this agreement shall be covered by State Disability Insurance, the cost of which coverage is to be borne by the individual employee.

## III.N. HEALTH AND WELFARE

- 180. The City shall contribute annually for employee health benefits, the contribution required under the Charter.
- 181. For "medically single" employees, i.e., benefited employees who do not receive dependent health care benefits paid by the City, the City shall contribute all of the premium for the employee's own health care benefit coverage.
- For "medically single" /Employee Only employees, i.e., benefited employees who do not receive dependent health care benefits paid by the City, the City shall contribute all of the premium for the employee's own health care benefit coverage for Fiscal Year 2010-2011.
- The City and the Union will meet no later than January 1, 2011, concluding before January 31, 2011, to identify changes to MOU-negotiated premium payments that would yield anticipated savings similar to those achieved in paragraph 164b.

- Should the City and the Union not reach mutual agreement on another option, the following goes into effect: for Fiscal Year 2011-12 and thereafter, for all employees enrolled in the City Plan in the medically-single/Employee-Only category, the City's contribution will be capped at an amount equivalent to the cost of the second-highest cost plan for medically-single/Employee-Only enrollees. Employees who elect to enroll in the City plan in this category must pay the difference between the capped amount of the City plan described above and the cost of City plan coverage in the medically-single/Employee-Only category.
- If no mutual agreement on another option is reached as described in paragraph 164b, and if an employee's work location reasonably requires him or her to reside in a county in which there is no City HMO available, then the City shall pay for medically-single/Employee-Only coverage under the City plan.
- The City shall contribute the greater amount of \$225 per month or 75% of the dependent rate charged by the City to employees for Kaiser coverage at the dependent plus two or more level.
- 186. Each employee and dependent family member covered by this Agreement shall be eligible to participate in the City dental program at no additional cost.
- As set forth in Administrative Code Section 16.701(b), covered employees who are not in active service for more than twelve weeks, shall be required to pay the Health Service System for the full premium cost of membership in the Health Service System to continue benefits, unless the employee is on sick leave, workers' compensation leave, mandatory administrative leave, approved personal leave following family care leave, disciplinary suspensions or on a layoff holdover list where the employee verifies that they have no alternative coverage.
- The aforesaid contributions shall not be considered as part of an employee's compensation for the purpose of computing straight time earnings, compensation for overtime worked, premium pay, or retirement benefits, not shall such contributions be taken into account in determining the level of any other benefit which is a function of or percentage of salary.

## **III.O. LONG TERM DISABILITY**

The City, at its own cost, shall provide to employees with six months continuous service (at twenty hours or more a week), a Long Term Disability (LTD) benefit that provides, after a one hundred eighty (180) day elimination period, sixty percent (60%) salary (subject to integration) up to age sixty-five. Employees who are receiving or who are eligible to receive LTD shall be eligible to participate in the City's Catastrophic Illness Program only to the extent allowed for in the ordinance governing such program.

#### III.P. RETIREMENT

- 190. Effective July 1, 2006, represented employees agree to pay their own employee retirement contribution in an amount equal to seven and one-half percent (7.5%) of covered gross salary. For employees who became members of SFERS prior to November 2, 1976 (Charter Section A8.509 Miscellaneous Plan), the City shall pick up the remaining one-half percent (0.5%) of the total eight percent (8%) employee retirement contribution to SFERS.
- Any City pick-up of an employee's retirement contributions shall not be considered as part of an employee's compensation for the purpose of computing straight time earnings, compensation for overtime worked, premium pay, or retirement benefits, nor shall such contributions be taken into account in determining the level of any other benefit which is a function of or percentage of salary.
- The parties acknowledge that the San Francisco Charter establishes the levels, terms and conditions of retirement benefits for members of the San Francisco Employees Retirement System (SFERS). The fact that a MOU does not specify that a certain item of compensation is excluded from retirement benefits should not be construed to mean that the item is included by the Retirement Board when calculating retirement benefits.
- 193. Subject to development, availability and scheduling by SFERS, employees shall be allowed not more than one day during the life of this Agreement to attend a pre-retirement planning seminar sponsored by SFERS.
- Employees must provide at least two weeks advance notice of their desire to attend a retirement planning seminar to the appropriate supervisor. An employee shall be released from work to attend the seminar unless staffing requirements or other Department exigencies require the employee's attendance at work on the day or days such seminar is scheduled. Release time shall not be unreasonably denied.
- 195. All such seminars must be located within the Bay Area.
- 196. The Retirement provisions shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.

#### **Retiree Medical Benefits Committee**

197. The City and the Union agree that it is in the interests of the public and all City employees that sufficient funds be made available for the payment of the retiree medical benefits provided by the City Charter. As of January 2007, the City has an obligation to report its unfunded liability for retiree medical benefits, as required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board. In recognition of these facts, the Union and City agree to participate in a City-wide Retiree Health Benefits Committee to study and make recommendations regarding funding of retiree health benefits.

## **III.Q. VACATIONS**

198. Vacation benefits shall be administered pursuant to the Vacation Ordinance in the Administrative Code.

- 199. After one year continuous service, ten (10) working days;
- 200. After five (5) years continuous service, fifteen (15) working days.
- 201. After fifteen (15) years continuous service, twenty (20) working days.
- 202. Vacation pay for employees working less than full time shall be computed proportionately.

## III.R. HOLIDAYS AND HOLIDAY PAY

203.

- January 1 (New Year's Day)
- the third Monday in January (Martin Luther King, Jr.'s Birthday)
- the third Monday in February (President's Day)
- the last Monday in May (Memorial Day)
- July 4 (Independence Day)
- First Monday in September (Labor Day)
- The second Monday in October (Columbus Day)
- November 11 (Veteran's Day)
- Thanksgiving Day
- the day after Thanksgiving
- December 25 (Christmas Day)

#### **Unpaid Legal Holidays**

204. For Fiscal Years 2010-2011 and 2011-2012, "new plan" employees (i.e., employees who became members of SFERS on or after November 2, 1976) and employees who are members of PERS shall observe the following twelve designated unpaid holidays:

#### FY 2010-2011

July 4 (July 4, 2010);

first Monday in September (Labor Day) (September 6, 2010);

the second Monday in October (Columbus Day) (October 11, 2010); the third Monday in January (Martin Luther King Jr. Day) (January 17, 2011);

the third Monday in February (Presidents' Birthday) (February 21,2011); the last Monday of May (Memorial Day) May 30, 2011

#### FY 2011-2012

July 4 (July 4, 2011);

first Monday in September (Labor Day) (September 5, 2011);

the second Monday in October (Columbus Day) (October 10, 2011); the third Monday in January (Martin Luther King Jr. Day) (January 16, 2012);

the third Monday in February (Presidents' Birthday) (February 20,2012); the last Monday of May (Memorial Day) (May 30, 2012)

205. For fiscal Years 2010-2011 and 2011-2012, the Class 2598 Medical Examiners shall be exempted from the additional two unpaid legal holidays, and shall continue to observe the following eight designated unpaid holidays:

FY 2010-2011 July 4 (July 4, 2010); first Monday in September (Labor Day) (September 6, 2010); the second Monday in October (Columbus Day) (October 11, 2010); the third Monday in February (Presidents' Birthday) (February 21,2011)

FY 2011-2012 July 4 (July 4, 2011); first Monday in September (Labor Day) (September 5,2011); the second Monday in October (Columbus Day) (October 10, 2011); the third Monday in February (Presidents' Birthday) (February 20, 2012)

- Non-"Z" employees will still be eligible to earn holiday pay (HP) at the one-and-one-half time rate if they work on the holiday, but will not earn pay for the legal holiday (LH).
- 207. Provided further, if January 1, July 4, November 11 or December 25 falls on a Sunday, the Monday following is a holiday.
- 208. In addition, included shall be any day declared to be a holiday by proclamation of the Mayor after such day has heretofore been declared a holiday by the Governor of the State of California or the President of the United States.
- Employees are granted five (5) floating holidays in each fiscal year to be taken on days selected by the employee subject to the approval of the Appointing Officer. Employees (both full time and part-time) must complete six months continuous service to establish initial eligibility for the floating holidays. Employees hired on an as-needed, part-time, intermittent, or seasonal basis shall not receive the additional floating holidays. Floating holidays may not be carried forward from one fiscal year to the next and no compensation of any kind shall be earned or granted for floating holidays not taken.
- Employees who have established initial eligibility for floating holidays and who subsequently separate from City employment, may, at the sole discretion of the appointing authority, be granted those floating holiday(s) to which the separating employee was eligible and had not yet taken.
- 211. For those employees assigned to a work week of Monday through Friday, and in the event a legal holiday falls on Saturday, the preceding Friday shall be observed as a holiday; provided, however, that except where the Governor declares that such preceding Friday shall be a legal holiday, each department head shall make provision for the staffing of public offices under his/her jurisdiction on such preceding Friday so that said public offices may serve the public as provided in Section 16.4 of the Administrative Code. Those employees who work on a Friday which is observed as a

holiday in lieu of a holiday falling on a Saturday shall be allowed a day off in lieu thereof as scheduled by the appointing officer in the current fiscal year.

## III.S. HOLIDAY COMPENSATION FOR TIME WORKED

212. Executive, administrative and professional employees designated in the Annual Salary Ordinance with the "Z" symbol shall not receive extra compensation for holiday work but may be granted time off equivalent to the time worked at the rate of one-and-one-half times for work on the holiday.

# III.T. HOLIDAYS FOR EMPLOYEES ON WORK SCHEDULES OTHER THAN MONDAY THRU FRIDAY

- Employees assigned to seven-day operation departments or employees working a five-day work week other than Monday through Friday shall be allowed another day off if a holiday falls on one of their regularly scheduled days off. Employees whose holidays are changed because of shift rotations shall be allowed another day off if a legal holiday falls on one of their days off. Employees regularly scheduled to work on a holiday which falls on a Saturday or Sunday shall observe the holiday on the day it occurs, or if required to work shall receive holiday compensation for work on that day. Holiday compensation shall not be paid for work on the Friday preceding a Saturday holiday nor on the Monday following a Sunday holiday.
- Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph 213 above, employees assigned to seven (7) day-operation departments or employees working a workweek other than Monday through Friday shall be required to take the first work day after the holiday off unpaid if one of the unpaid legal holidays referenced in paragraph 204 falls on one of their regularly scheduled days off unless operational impact makes that infeasible. In such an instance, the employee will be scheduled for another unpaid day off in the pay period in which the holiday falls.
- If the provisions of this Section deprive an employee of the same number of holidays that an employee receives who works Monday through Friday, he/she shall be granted additional days off to equal such number of holidays. The designation of such days off shall be by mutual agreement of the employee and the appropriate supervisor with the approval of the appointing officer. Such days off must be taken within the fiscal year. In no event shall the provisions of this Section result in such employee receiving more or less holiday entitlement than an employee on a Monday through Friday work schedule.

#### III.U. HOLIDAY PAY FOR EMPLOYEES LAID OFF

An employee who is laid off at the close of business the day before a holiday who has worked not less than five previous consecutive work days shall be paid for the holiday.

## III.V. EMPLOYEES NOT ELIGIBLE FOR HOLIDAY COMPENSATION

217. Persons employed for holiday work only, or persons employed on a part-time work schedule which is less than twenty (20) hours in a bi-weekly pay period, or persons employed on an intermittent part-time works schedule (not regularly scheduled), or persons employed on as-needed, seasonal, or project basis for less than six (6) months continuous service, or persons on leave without pay status both immediately preceding and immediately following the legal holiday shall not receive holiday pay.

# III.W. PART-TIME EMPLOYEES ELIGIBLE FOR HOLIDAYS

- 218. Part-time employees, including employees on a reduced work week schedule, who regularly work a minimum of twenty (20) hours in a bi-weekly pay period shall be entitled to holidays as provided herein on a proportionate basis.
- Regular full-time employees, are entitled to 8/80 or 1/10 time off when a holiday falls in a bi-weekly pay period, therefore, part-time employees, as defined in the immediately preceding paragraph, shall receive a holiday based upon the ratio of 1/10 of the total hours regularly worked in a bi-weekly pay period. Holiday time off shall be determined by calculating 1/10 of the hours worked by the part-time employee in the bi-weekly pay period immediately preceding the pay period in which the holiday falls. The computation of holiday time off shall be rounded to the nearest hour.
- 220. The proportionate amount of holiday time off shall be taken in the same fiscal year in which the holiday falls. Holiday time off shall be taken at a time mutually agreeable to the employee and the appointing officer.

## III.X. TIME OFF FOR VOTING

221. If an employee does not have sufficient time to vote outside of working hours, the employee may request so much time off as will allow time to vote, in accordance with the State Election Code.

# III.Y. RETURN TO WORK

- The City will make a good faith effort to return an employee, who is pregnant or who has sustained an injury or illness and whose doctors certify that he or she is temporarily unable to perform specified aspects of his or her regular job duties, to temporary modified duty within the employee's medical restrictions. Duties of the modified assignment may differ from the employee's regular job duties and/or from job duties regularly assigned to employees in the injured employee's class, provided, however, that no bargaining unit member shall be assigned to work in any classification other than those represented by the Union. After a period of three (3) months, the parties shall evaluate the modified duty assignment in conjunction with the employee's medical restrictions. It is understood that modified duty assignments are temporary only.
- 223. An employee who is absent because of an occupational or non-occupational disability and who is receiving Temporary Disability, vocational Rehabilitation Maintenance

Allowance, State Disability Insurance, may request that the amount of disability indemnity payment be supplemented with salary to be charged against the employee's accumulated unused sick leave with pay credit balance at the time of disability, compensatory time off, or vacation, so as to equal the normal salary the employee would have earned for the regular work schedule.

- An employee who wishes not to supplement, or who wishes to supplement with compensatory time or vacation, must submit a written request to the Appointing Officer or designee within seven (7) calendar days following the first date of absence. Written requests made subsequent to this time shall be effective at the start of the payroll period following the request. Disability indemnity payments will be automatically supplemented with sick pay credits (if the employee has sick pay credits and is eligible to use them) to provide up to the employee's normal salary unless the employee makes an alternative election as provided in this section.
- Salary may be paid on regular time-rolls and charged against the employee's sick leave with pay, vacation, or compensatory time credit balance during any period prior to the determination of eligibility for disability indemnity payment without requiring a signed option by the employee.
- 226. Sick leave with pay, vacation, or compensatory time credits shall be used to supplement disability indemnity pay at the minimum rate of one (1) hour units.
- The City reserves the right to take any action necessary to comply with its obligations under the Americans with Disabilities Act, the Fair Employment and Housing Act and all other applicable federal, state and local disability anti-discrimination statutes. Requests for accommodation under the ADA or FEHA shall be governed under separate City procedures established under those laws.

# III.Z. UNPAID FURLOUGH DAYS

- Notwithstanding any other Unpaid Administrative Leave or Unpaid Furloughs provisions of this Agreement, for fiscal years 2008-2009 and 2009-2010, full-time represented employees, who became members of the San Francisco Employees' Retirement System (SFERS) on or after November 2, 1976, shall be required to take 21.31 unpaid furlough hours in each of those fiscal years.
- Part-time employees, who became members of the San Francisco Employees' Retirement System (SFERS) on or after November 2, 1976, shall be required to take unpaid furlough hours that are pro-rated based on each part-time employee's actual hours worked during the period July 1, 2007 through April 18, 2008.
- 230. Computation of Hours: The computation of unpaid furlough hours for both full-time and part-time employees shall be rounded to the nearest hour.
- 231. Scheduling of Unpaid Furlough Hours: The scheduling of unpaid furlough hours shall be by mutual agreement between the employee and the Appointing Officer or designee. Unpaid furlough hours may be scheduled in hourly increments.

## **III.AA.RETIREMENT RESTORATION PAYMENT**

For employees who retire prior to July 1, 2013 and whose final compensation for retirement purposes is impacted by the forty hour unpaid education leave and the unpaid legal holidays, the City will make available restoration pay in a lump sum equivalent to the pensionable value of the unpaid education leave (paragraph 166) and the unpaid legal holidays (paragraph 184) for the period used by the applicable retirement system to determine the employee's final compensation for retirement purposes (Final Compensation Period).

#### **ARTICLE IV – WORKING CONDITIONS**

## **IV.A. HEALTH & SAFETY CONDITIONS**

- The Department shall attempt to provide a safe and healthy work place for City employees. UAPD agrees that it shares the responsibility for these efforts, as do City employees.
- When an employee, in good faith, believes that a hazardous and unsafe condition exists, and that continuing to work under such conditions pose risks beyond those normally associated with good medical/dental practice, and is outside accepted norms for practice, he/she shall so notify the Department's Safety Committee and/or Safety Officer. If the Department agrees the assignment is hazardous or unsafe, the employee shall be reassigned, if possible, until the hazard is eliminated. If there is no concurrence, the matter may be submitted to the Grievance Procedure for final resolution. The employee's assignment shall be continued until the dispute is resolved.

## IV.B. CIVIL SERVICE COMMISSION LEAVE RULES

Civil Service Commission Rule 120 is incorporated herein as "Leaves of Absence" Disputes regarding this section shall be resolved solely pursuant to the grievance procedure contained in this MOU, except for those provisions that are excluded from collective bargaining and impasse procedures by Charter section A8.409 et seq., or as subsequently amended.

## IV.C. EXEMPT AND NONEXEMPT EMPLOYEES

Nothing in this MOU changes the Charter exempt or nonexempt status of any employees in the bargaining unit or affects any rights that any nonexempt employees may have under the Civil Service Rules.

## IV.D. JOINT LABOR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

- Recognizing the joint responsibility to provide quality medical service, the City and the employees represented by the Union of American Physicians & Dentists (UAPD) agree to establish a Joint Labor Management Committee.
- The purpose of this committee shall be to review and to make recommendations on subjects of mutual concern and interest including, but not limited to:
  - Assurance of Professional Standards
  - Scope of Practice
  - Staffing
  - Optimum Patient Care

- Beginning in FY09-10, the scheduling of annual training of employees in billing and coding to ensure that the maximum revenue is captured
- The committee shall consist of six (6) members. Three (3) members shall represent management and three (3) members shall represent UAPD. By mutual agreement, the number of committee members may increase, depending on the subjects to be discussed. The committee members may change depending on the subjects to be discussed. Release time for UAPD members shall be subject to approval by the appropriate supervisor and based on operational needs.
- Meetings shall be conducted on a quarterly basis, four (4) times in a year and each meeting shall not exceed two (2) hours in length. Additional meetings may be scheduled by mutual agreement. Meetings may also be cancelled by mutual agreement. The Union shall submit topics for the agenda ten (10) working days prior to the quarterly meetings and shall identify the UAPD members to ensure that appropriate release time can be arranged. Upon receiving the Union's agenda, management shall notify the Union of the management representatives who will attend the meeting.
- Neither the provisions of this Joint Labor Management Committee section nor the topics or issues discussed at the meetings are grievable. Nothing in this section shall prevent a member from filing a grievance under another provision of this MOU which provides for a grievance process.

#### ARTICLE V – SCOPE

The parties recognize that recodifications may have rendered the references to specific Civil Service Rules and Charter sections contained herein, incorrect. Therefore, the parties agree that such terms will be read as if they accurately referenced the same sections in their newly codified form as of July 1, 2003.

## V.A. REOPENER IN THE EVENT OF CHARTER AMENDMENT OR COURT DECISION

If, during the term of this MOU, the Charter is amended concerning matters within the scope of bargaining, or in the event a final decree of the court of highest jurisdiction substantively changes a Charter provision concerning matters within the scope of bargaining, this MOU shall be reopened at the request of either party, and meeting and conferring shall resume.

#### V.B. SAVINGS CLAUSE

Should any part hereof or any provision herein contained be declared invalid by reason of conflicting with Charter provisions or existing ordinances or resolutions which the Board of Supervisors had not agreed to alter, change or modify, or by any decree of a court of competent jurisdiction, such invalidation of such part or portion of this MOU shall not invalidate the remaining portions hereof and they shall remain in full force.

## V.C. FINALITY OF AGREEMENT

244. This Agreement sets forth the full and entire understanding of the parties regarding the matters herein. This Agreement may be modified, but only in writing, upon the mutual consent of the parties.

# **V.D. DURATION OF AGREEMENT**

- 245. This Agreement shall be effective as of July 1, 2006, and shall remain in full force and effect through June 30, 2012.
- 246. It is understood and agreed that no new economic benefits for FY 2010-11 shall become effective prior to December 31, 2010; provided as follows:
  - (a) in the event the City negotiates to improve an economic benefit that becomes effective between July 1, 2010 through December 30, 2010, inclusive, for any other miscellaneous City and County officers or employees, that economic benefit will be extended to the Union's represented employees in a manner consistent with the overall economic agreement between the City and the union with which it previously agreed;
  - (b) in the event that an arbitration panel acting under the authority of Charter section A8.409-4 awards another union representing miscellaneous employees an economic benefit that becomes effective between July 1, 2010 through December 30, 2010, the City shall allow the Union to reopen its MOU solely

for the purpose of proposing that its represented employees should receive an economic benefit in FY 2011-12, in light of the arbitration panel's award on behalf of the other miscellaneous labor organization. Such reopener, if any, shall commence in January 2011, and shall be subject to the timelines and the Charter factors set forth in Charter section A8.409. By entering into this agreement, the City is not conceding that the Union is or should be entitled to a remedy in the event another union receives an economic benefit for the time period described above. The parties also acknowledge that any economic increases so awarded that are based on market-based adjustments or reflect premiums for specific work functions are not necessarily applicable to any other group of employees or to other unions.

- (c) that economic benefits negotiated for or awarded to non-A8.409 employees, so-called "miscellaneous safety" or employees whose retirement is with the California Public Employees' Retirement System are exempt from this section and do not trigger subsections (a) and (b), above; and
- (d) that any economic benefits negotiated or awarded that become effective on or prior to June 30, 2009 are exempt from this section and do not trigger subsections (a) and (b), above.

.

FOR THE CITY AND COUNT	Y	FOR THE UNION	
Micki Callahan Human Resources Director	Date	Patricia Hernandez Business Representative	Date
Martin R. Gran Employee Relations Director	Date		
Martin Gran Chief Negotiator	Date		
Approved as to Form: DENNIS J. HERRERA, City At	torney		

Chief Labor Attorney

## CIVIL SERVICE COMMISSION JURISDICTION LEAVES OF ABSENCE DEFINITIONS

The following Leaves of Absence Definitions are under the exclusive jurisdiction of the Civil Service Commission and as such are excluded from collective bargaining, grievance or arbitration for employees subject to Charter Sections A8.409. Should there be any conflict between the terms and conditions of a Memorandum of Understanding and these definitions, the definitions of the Civil Service Commission shall be in full force and effect.

## **Definition of Leave of Absence**

A Leave of absence is defined as an employee's absence from duty with the authorization of an appointing officer for a specific duration and purpose.

## **Sick Leave - Definition**

A Leave due to illness or disability.

## Sick Leave - Medical Reasons - Definition

A leave due to illness or injury or medical and dental appointments, other than illness or injury arising out of and in the course of City and County employment.

## **Sick Leave - Quarantine - Definition**

Leave during a period of quarantine established and declared by the Department of Public Health or other authority.

#### **Sick leave - Bereavement - Definition**

Leave due to the death of another person

#### **Sick Leave - Maternity - Definition**

Leave due to the employee's pregnancy or convalescent period following child birth.

## Sick Leave - Illness or Medical Appointment - Definition

Leave due to the illness, injury or medical or dental appointment of a person other than the employee.

## **Sick Leave Compulsory - Definition**

Mandatory sick leave imposed by an appointing officer provided it is determined as a result of a medical evaluation conducted by a physician designated by the Human Resources Director, that the employee is not medically or physically competent, and if allowed to continue in employment will represent an imminent risk to themselves, their co-workers or the public, or if an employee refuses to obtain a physician's certificate after being requested to obtain a medical evaluation.

## **Sick Leave With Pay - Definition**

Sick leave with compensation for eligible employees.

# **Sick Leave With Pay - Battery Leave - Definition**

Leave due to bodily injury or illness received in the course of employment and caused by an act of criminal violence.

# **Sick Leave Without Pay - Definition**

Sick leave granted to employees who are not eligible for sick leave with pay or employees who choose not to use their sick leave pay credits.

# **Disability Leave - Definition**

Leave due to illness or injury arising out of and in the course of employment and as administered under State Workers' Compensation Laws.

#### **Military Leave - Definition**

Leave for active military duty.

## Leave to Accept Other City and County Position - Definition

Leave to accept exempt, temporary civil service, or provisional appointment in the City and County service.

#### **Educational Leave - Definition**

Leave for the purpose of educational or vocational training.

#### **Leave for Civilian Service in the National Interest - Definition**

Leave to serve with a federal, state, or other public agency or non-profit organization in a program or in a capacity which the Human Resources Director deems to be in the national or general public interest.

#### Leave for Employment as an Employee Organization Officer or Representative - Definition

Leave for employment to serve full time as an officer or representative of an employee organization whose membership includes City employees, or to attend a convention or other type of business meeting of an employee organization as an officer or delegate of the employee organization.

# **Family Care Leave - Definition**

Leave for assisting or nurturing of family members.

## **Definition of Family**

A unit of independent and interacting persons, related together over time by strong social and emotional bonds and/or by ties of marriage, birth and adoption, whose central purpose is to create, maintain, and promote the social, mental, physical and emotional development and well being of each of its members.

## **Witness or Jury Duty Leave - Definition**

Leave to serve in a judicial proceeding in a local, State or Federal Court.

- a. as a witness on behalf of the City and County
- b. to serve as a juror

## **Holiday Leave - Definition**

Paid leave for special occasions provided either by ordinance of the Board of Supervisors or in a collective bargaining agreement.

#### **Vacation Leave - Definition**

Paid leave of specified duration as provided in the Charter and by ordinance of the Board of Supervisors or in a collective bargaining agreement.

# **Involuntary Leave of Absence - Definition**

Leave established and regulated under the layoff provision of Civil Service Rules.

# **Religious Leave - Definition**

Leave when an employee's personal religious beliefs require that the employee abstain from work during certain periods of the work day or work week.

# **Personal Leave - Definition**

Leave for reasons other than those covered under the Rules of the Civil Service Commission.

#### LEAVES OF ABSENCE

(Formerly Civil Service Commission Rule 120)

#### **SECTION 1: GENERAL REQUIREMENTS**

## **Leaves of Absence - General Requirements**

Requests for leave shall be subject to the approval of the appointing officer or designee. The decision of the appointing officer or designee is final unless provision for appeal is specifically granted in this provision. Such requests for appeal shall be processed in accordance with the appeal procedure provided in this provision. Requests for military, maternity, or witness or jury duty leave shall be granted as provided herein.

Except for vacation leave, witness or jury duty leave, compulsory sick leave, disability leave or unpaid administrative leave, an employee requesting a leave for more than five working days shall submit such request to the appointing officer or designee on the form prescribed by the Human Resources Director. Requests for sick leave in excess of five continuous working days shall be certified by a licensed medical doctor, doctor of dental surgery, doctor of podiatric medicine, licensed clinical psychologist, Christian Science Practitioner or licensed doctor of chiropractic. Verification of sick leave with pay for less than five working days (seven calendar days in the case of part-time employees) as provided elsewhere in this provision shall be required on an individual basis only and shall be based upon an evaluation of the individual attendance record of an employee.

Except as otherwise provided in this provision, leave granted for the period stated on the prescribed form may be extended or abridged only with the approval of the appointing officer or designee. An employee who does not return to work on the approved date shall be deemed as away without official leave and shall be subject to automatic resignation.

Except when an employee requesting sick leave has accumulated unused sick leave with pay credits and except for employees eligible for military leave with pay, witness or jury duty leave, disability leave or leave due to battery as provided elsewhere in this provision, or for authorized holiday or vacation, leaves shall be without pay.

An authorized leave granted under this provision shall not be considered as a break in the continuous service of an employee.

#### **SECTION 2: SICK LEAVE - GENERAL PROVISIONS**

## **Eligibility for Sick Leave**

Subject to the provisions herein, employees and officers (hereinafter called "employees") who are absent from their duties because of illness or disability are eligible for sick leave.

## **Verification of Sick Leave**

The appointing officer or designee to whom application for sick leave is made may make such independent investigation as to the necessity for sick leave as is deemed proper and may require certification for any period of sick leave, provided that the employee has been previously notified in writing that such certification for absence of less than five working days shall be required.

The Human Resources Director may at any time make such independent investigation as may be deemed proper regarding the illness of any person on sick leave.

# **Retirement Automatically Terminates Sick Leave**

Sick leave shall automatically terminate on the effective date of an employee's retirement.

## **Abridgment of Sick Leave**

Sick leaves granted in excess of five working days may be abridged if the employee presents to the appointing officer or designee medical evidence of capability to resume all the duties of the position.

## **Types of Sick Leave**

**Sick Leave - Medical Reasons** 

**Sick Leave - Quarantine** 

#### Bereavement

Absence because of the death of the employee's spouse or domestic partner, parents, step parents, grandparents, parents-in-law or parents of a domestic partner, sibling, child, step child, adopted child, a child for whom the employee has parenting responsibilities, aunt or uncle, legal guardian, or any person who is permanently residing in the household of the employee. Such leave shall not exceed three working days and shall be taken within 30 calendar days after the date of death; however, two additional working days shall be granted in conjunction with the bereavement leave if travel outside the State of California is required as a result of the death.

For absence because of the death of any other person to whom the employee may be reasonably deemed to owe respect; leave shall be for not more than one working day; however, two additional working days shall be granted if travel outside the State of California is required as a result of the person's death.

## **Sick Leave - Maternity**

Maternity leave shall not exceed six months provided that such leave may be extended for permanent employees if a physician certifies that a longer convalescence period is required. Such extensions shall be subject to the provisions of this section governing sick leave without pay.

## Sick Leave - Illness or Medical Appointment of Child

Absence because of the illness, injury, or medical or dental appointment of a biological or adoptive child, or child for whom the employee has parenting or child rearing responsibilities.

## **Sick Leave - Compulsory**

Leave imposed by an appointing officer due to an employee's medical inability or incapacity to perform all the duties of the position as provided elsewhere in this section.

#### **SECTION 3: SICK LEAVE WITH PAY**

## Sick Leave with Pay Eligibility

Sick leave with pay may be granted to employees who have earned sick leave with pay credits and who have served a total of six continuous months of regularly scheduled paid service except that supplemental disability credits may be used to supplement disability indemnity payments as provided elsewhere in this section regardless of length of service and except that an authorized leave of absence with or without pay granted under this section shall not be considered as a break in the continuous service of an employee.

A break in service of more than six continuous months by any employee other than an employee designated as a "holdover" will cause prior accumulated sick leave with pay credits to be canceled and eligibility for sick leave with pay must be re-established.

Sick leave with pay credits will continue to accrue at the normal rate while an employee is on either furlough or voluntary unpaid time off in accordance with this provision, for a maximum of up to ten days per fiscal year for imposed furlough or 20 days per fiscal year for voluntary unpaid time off.

# Sick Leave with Pay - Maximum Accumulation of Credits

Sick leave with pay credits shall be cumulative but the accumulated balance of unused sick leave with pay credits shall not exceed the equivalent of six months which is the hourly equivalent of 130 working days based on the regular daily work schedule as defined, provided that in no case may the total accumulated unused sick leave with pay credit balance exceed 1040 hours for any employee. Maximum accumulated sick leave with pay credits shall be reduced proportionately for employees entering a class or position where the regular work schedule is less than the class exiting if such employees have accumulated unused sick leave with pay credits in excess of the maximum allowable for the new class or position. Such employees shall have all such credits restored upon return to a class or position with an increased regular work schedule.

#### **Sick Leave with Pay - Restrictions**

An appointing officer or designee may require proof of incapacitation before granting sick leave with pay for any period of time and may withhold pay for failure to submit such proof provided that the employee had been previously notified in writing that such proof would be required for absences of less than five working days.

The rate of earning and accumulating sick leave with pay credits and authorization for its use under this provision shall in no way inhibit or restrict the right of an appointing officer to establish standards of attendance.

## **Prohibition Against Employment While on Sick Leave with Pay**

Employees are prohibited from working in any other employment while on sick leave with pay unless, after considering the medical reason for the sick leave with pay, the appointing officer with the approval of the Human Resources Director, grants permission for the employee to engage in a secondary employment subject to the provisions of the Civil Service Rules governing such employment.

Violators of this section are subject to disciplinary action as provided in the Charter.

## **Calculation of Sick Leave with Pay Credits**

Sick leave with pay credits shall be earned at the rate of .05 hours for each hour of regularly scheduled paid service excluding, overtime exceeding 40 hours per week and holiday pay, except that an employee on disability leave shall earn sick leave with pay credits at the normal rate.

## **Disbursement of Sick Leave with Pay Credits**

Sick leave with pay credits shall be used and deducted at the minimum rate in units of one hour for those employees whose credits are calculated in hours.

# **Conversion of Sick Leave with Pay Credits from Days to Hours**

Sick leave with pay credit balances shall be converted from days to hours based on the equivalent number of hours in such employee's sick leave with pay credit balances.

#### **Employees Injured by Battery**

Sick leave with pay under this section shall be known as "leave due to battery" and shall be subject to approval by the Human Resources Director. The Human Resources Director shall make such investigation as is deemed appropriate and may include medical examinations by a physician(s) designated by the Human Resources Director.

Authorized sick leave under this section shall not be charged against earned sick leave with pay credits.

#### **Denial of Sick Leave with Pay**

Denial of sick leave with pay to an appointee who is eligible and qualified for such leave is subject to the grievance procedure.

## Reimbursement of Vested and Unused Accumulated Sick Leave with Pay Credits Balance

Schedule of Service Requirements and Allowances for Reimbursement of Vested and Unused Accumulated Sick Leave with Pay Credit Balance at the Time of Retirement, Separation Because of Accident or Death			
Service Requirement	Amount of Cash		
	Reimbursement		
15 or more years of service	100%		
More than 5 continuous	50%		
years but less than 15			
continuous years of service			
Up to and including 5	33.3%		
continuous years of service			

Reimbursement for the vested and unused accumulated sick leave with pay credit balance shall be further subject to the following:

- 1. The Human Resources Director shall administer the provisions of this section.
- 2. Deduction shall be made from the unused accumulated sick leave with pay credit balance which existed on December 5, 1978, in an amount proportional to any credits used of that balance. Reimbursement shall be made only for the adjusted amount with all credits from the December 5, 1978, balance subsequently used being deducted.
- 3. Reimbursement for the vested and unused accumulated sick leave with pay credit balance shall be payable at the time of retirement, separation caused by industrial accident or death, or at a later date when so selected by the employee, but within one year of such retirement, separation or death.
- 4. Reimbursement is to be computed at the base rate of pay of an employee's permanent class, at the base rate of pay of the class of a temporary or provisional employee with no permanent status, or at the base rate of pay in a temporary or provisional appointment of an employee with permanent status in another class who has held such temporary or provisional appointment continuously for one or more years at the time of separation.
- 5. No reimbursement shall be made for unused sick leave with pay credits earned on or after December 6, 1978.
- 6. The enactment of this section is not intended to constitute additional compensation, nor be a part of the rate of pay of the employee, but is reimbursement for the vested and unused accumulated sick leave with pay credit balance to which an employee would have been entitled if the employee had not retired, separated due to industrial injury or died.

#### **SECTION 4: SICK LEAVE WITHOUT PAY**

## Sick Leave without Pay - Eligibility

Subject to the provisions of this section, sick leave without pay may be granted to employees who are not eligible for sick leave with pay or, subject to the approval of the appointing officer or designee, employees may choose not to use their sick leave with pay credits.

## **Sick Leave without Pay - Temporary and Provisional Employees**

Sick leave without pay may be granted to temporary or provisional employees. Such leave shall be renewed monthly and shall not be extended beyond three calendar months except for sick leave - maternity.

## **Sick Leave without Pay - Permanent Employees**

Sick leave without pay may be approved for permanent employees for the period of the illness provided that requests for prolonged leave shall be renewed every three months and provided further that such leave shall not be extended beyond a period of one continuous year.

## **Prohibition Against Employment While on Sick Leave Without Pay**

Employees are prohibited from working in any other employment when on sick leave without pay unless, after considering the medical reason for the sick leave without pay, the appointing officer with the approval of the Human Resources Director, grants permission for the employee to engage in outside employment.

Violators of this section are subject to disciplinary action.

#### **SECTION 5: COMPULSORY SICK LEAVE**

## **Compulsory Sick Leave**

An appointing officer or designee who has reason to believe that an employee is not medically or physically competent to perform assigned duties, and if allowed to continue in employment or return from leave may represent a risk to co-workers, the public and the employee, may require the employee to present a medical report from a physician designated by the Human Resources Director certifying the employee's medical or physical competency to perform the required duties.

If the employee refuses to obtain such physician's certificate or if as a result of a medical evaluation, the employee is found not to be medically or physically competent, the appointing officer or designee may place the employee on compulsory sick leave and shall immediately report such action to the Human Resources Director.

An employee shall remain on compulsory sick leave until such time as the employee is found to be competent to return to duty by a physician designated by the Human Resources Director, but such leave shall not exceed the maximum period of sick leave provided in this provision.

An employee placed on compulsory sick leave may appeal the imposition of compulsory sick leave to the Human Resources Director within fifteen (15) calendar days of the effective date of the leave. The Human Resources Director shall appoint a medical specialist not in the City and County service who practices in the City and County of San Francisco, to conduct an evaluation and to report the findings. This evaluation shall be conducted at the cost of the City and County. The decision of the medical specialist shall be final and no further appeal shall be allowed. If the medical specialist confirms the compulsory sick leave, the specialist shall specify the duration of the leave.

#### **SECTION 6: DISABILITY LEAVE**

## Use of Sick Leave with Pay Credits to Supplement State Disability Insurance

Sick leave with pay credits shall be used to supplement State Disability Insurance (SDI) at the minimum rate in units of one hour.

SDI payments to an employee who qualifies and who has accumulated and is eligible to use sick leave with pay credits shall be supplemented with sick leave with pay credits so that the total of SDI and sick leave with pay calculated in units of one-hour provides up to, but does not exceed, the regular gross salary the employee would have received for the normal work schedule excluding overtime.

An employee who wishes not to supplement, or who wishes to supplement with compensatory time or vacation, must submit a written request on a form prescribed by the Human Resources Director to the appointing officer or designee within seven calendar days following the first date of absence.

Employees who are supplementing SDI earn sick leave with pay credits at the normal rate only for those hours of sick leave with pay credits used.

## SECTION 7: MILITARY, WAR EFFORT AND SEA DUTY LEAVES

## **Military Leave**

Military leave is governed by the provisions of applicable Federal and State laws, by Charter provision and by this provision.

# Military Leave - Time of War

Leaves of absence shall be granted to officers and employees for service in the armed forces of the United States or the State of California or for service on ships operated by or for the United States government in time of war and for a period not to exceed three months after the conclusion of such service, but not later than one year after the cessation of hostilities, except in case of disability incurred while in active service with the armed forces or the merchant marines when such disability shall extend beyond such period.

## **Military Leave - Time of Peace**

Whenever any officer or employee shall, by order of the government of the United States or by lawful order of any of its departments or officers, or by lawful order of the State of California, or any of its departments or officers, be directed in time of peace to report and serve in the armed forces of the United States, or in the armed forces of the State of California, said officer or employee shall be entitled to a leave of absence from the employee's office or position during the time of such service and for a period not to exceed three months after the expiration thereof.

## **Military Leave - Permanent Appointees**

Any officer or employee on military leave, who prior to such leave has been appointed to a permanent position in the City and County service, shall be entitled to resume such position at the expiration of the leave, and in determining and fixing rights, seniority, salary and otherwise which have accrued and shall inure to the benefit of such officer or employee, the term of military leave shall be considered and accounted as part of the employee's service to the City and County.

## **Military Leave - Proof of Duty**

Officers and employees requesting military leave shall file with the Human Resources Director a copy of the orders necessitating such service prior to the effective date of the leave of absence and upon return from such leave shall submit a copy of the discharge or release.

#### Military Leave - Salary While on Temporary Leave

Employees who have been employed by the City and County or any other public agency or have been on military duty for a period of not less than one year continuously prior to the date upon which temporary military leave not exceeding 180 calendar days begins shall, as required by the State of California Military and Veterans' Code (Section 395), receive their regular salary or compensation for

a period not to exceed 30 calendar days of such military leave in any fiscal year or more than 30 calendar days during any period of continuous military leave.

# War Effort Leave

The Board of Supervisors may provide by ordinance that leaves of absence shall be granted to officers and employees during time of war for service directly connected with the prosecution of the war or national defense or preparedness.

# **Leave for Sea Duty as Licensed Officers**

In time of war or while any act authorizing compulsory military service or training is in effect, the Board of Supervisors may provide by ordinance that leaves of absence shall be granted to officers and employees for sea duty as licensed officers aboard ships operated by or for the United States government.

#### SECTION 8: UNPAID ADMINISTRATIVE LEAVE OR FURLOUGH

## **General Provisions**

Notwithstanding the layoff and involuntary leave provisions or any other provisions of this agreement, an appointing officer is authorized to impose unpaid administrative leave (furlough) on any employee within that appointing officer's jurisdiction as provided in this section. The imposition of furloughs shall be subject to receipt of a Projected Deficit Notice (PDN) from the Controller stating that the department's budget will be insufficient to support the department's level of spending through the end of the fiscal year.

The authority of the appointing officer to impose furloughs shall be limited to those furloughs necessary to correct the projected deficit identified by the Controller.

No provision of Layoff and Involuntary Leave, including but not limited to any provision regarding the order of layoff, displacement of less senior employees, or reinstatement, shall be applicable to any employees furloughed hereunder.

# **Voluntary Unpaid Time Off**

Prior to imposing a furlough on any employee, an appointing officer shall attempt to determine, to the extent feasible and with due consideration for the time constraints which may exist for eliminating the projected deficit, the interest of employees within the appointing officer's jurisdiction in taking unpaid personal time off on a voluntary basis.

The appointing officer shall have full discretion to approve or deny requests for voluntary unpaid time off based on the operational needs of the department and any court decrees or orders pertinent thereto. The decision of the appointing officer shall be final except in cases where requests for voluntary unpaid time off in excess of ten working days are denied. In such cases, an employee may appeal in accordance with the procedures provided below for appealing imposition of furlough.

An employee shall be entitled to take up to ten unpaid days per fiscal year at the rate of no more than five days in a three month period, at the employee's discretion, upon at least 15 calendar days prior written notice to the employee's appointing officer. Such request shall not be denied except for the reason of a requirement that such position be filled on an overtime or premium pay basis, for essential operational needs or the requirements of a court decree or order.

#### **Furloughs**

Appointing officers are encouraged to furlough entire operational units within departments rather than individual employees; or stagger work hours within an operational unit on a reduced hours basis. The decision of the appointing officer to impose furloughs under this subsection, and the appointing officer's determination of what constitutes an operational unit, shall be final.

Where, in the discretion of the appointing officer, furlough of an operational unit as prescribed above is not feasible, individual employees within an operational unit may be furloughed.

To the extent practicable, furlough shall be equitably distributed among all of the employees in the affected department or operational unit to which the Projected Deficit Notice (PDN) has application; and, all of the employees in the affected class(es).

In determining which employees to furlough, an appointing officer shall consider citywide seniority within a class as well as considering the operational needs of the department.

In no event shall furlough be imposed upon an employee for more than four days in any three month period or ten days in any fiscal year. Voluntary time off not to exceed a total of five days per quarter or ten days per year, approved pursuant to this section, shall be credited toward the maximum number of furlough days which may be imposed pursuant to this provision.

Employees placed on furlough pursuant to this section shall be notified in writing at least 15 calendar days in advance of the effective date for the furlough.

The decision to furlough an individual employee within an operational unit shall be final except that an employee given notice of a furlough, which taken together with an employee's prior furloughs in the same fiscal year would exceed five working days within any six month period, may file an appeal. Such appeals must be in writing and filed within three calendar days of the date of the notice of furlough with the Human Resources Director with a copy to the appointing officer. Within three calendar days after receiving the appeal, the Department of Human Resources shall refer the written appeal and the appointing officer's written comments, if any, for determination to the Human Resources Director, the Mayor and the Controller, or their designees, who shall meet on no less than 24 hours public notice. The determination regarding the appeal shall be rendered within seven calendar days of the date of the appeal. This decision is final and shall not be reconsidered by the Civil Service Commission. The Human Resources Director shall notify the employee and the appointing officer of the decision prior to the effective date of the furlough.

Restrictions on Use of Paid Time Off While on Voluntary Unpaid Time Off or Furlough

All voluntary unpaid time off or furlough imposed or granted pursuant to this section shall be without pay.

Employees granted voluntary unpaid time off or placed on furlough are precluded from using sick leave with pay credits, vacation credits, compensatory time off credits, floating holidays, training days or any other form of pay for the time period involved.

#### **Imposition of Furlough - Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) Restrictions**

Furlough for employees who are non-exempt under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) shall be imposed in minimum increments of one hour.

Furlough for employees who are exempt under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) shall be imposed in minimum increments of one day.

Vacation and Sick Leave with Pay Accruals While on Voluntary Unpaid Time Off or Furlough

Subject to passage of necessary ordinances by the Board of Supervisors, vacation and sick leave with pay accruals shall continue during a maximum of ten days of furlough in any fiscal year, or a maximum of 20 days for approved voluntary unpaid time off taken pursuant to this Section in any fiscal year.

# **Duration and Revocation of Voluntary Unpaid Time Off or Furlough**

Furlough imposed upon an employee shall remain in force for the period specified in the written notice unless sooner revoked by written notice from the appointing officer. Approved voluntary unpaid time off taken pursuant to this section may not be changed by the appointing officer without the employee's consent.

## **Resolution of Disputes**

Except as provided elsewhere in this section, the Human Resources Director shall act on all disputes arising out of the application or implementation of the provisions of this section. The decision of the Human Resources Director shall be final.

## **SECTION 9: OTHER LEAVES OF ABSENCE**

## **Leave to Accept Other City and County Position**

Leave by an employee who has completed the probationary period to accept exempt or temporary appointment in the City and County service may be approved for the duration of such appointment.

Denial of such leave by the appointing officer is appealable as provided elsewhere in this section.

#### **Educational Leave**

Educational leave may be approved for permanent appointees for a period of up to one year. Requests for educational leave of longer than one year must be renewed each year.

Denial of educational leave is appealable as provided elsewhere in this section.

An employee on educational leave shall not accept other employment without approval of the appointing officer and the Human Resources Director, except for employment in vacant positions with the City and County during school vacations.

As soon as records are available, the employee shall periodically present to the appointing officer a record of completed educational work. These records shall be maintained in such a manner as to be readily available for audit by Department of Human Resources staff. Failure to submit an acceptable record of completed educational work shall subject the employee to disciplinary action.

## **Leave for Civilian Service in the National Interest**

Such leave may be approved for permanent appointees for a period of up to one year. Requests for such leave of longer than one year must be renewed each year.

Denial of such leave is appealable as provided elsewhere in this section.

#### Leave for Employment as an Employee Organization Officer or Representative

Leave for permanent appointees may be approved for the duration of such service.

Denial of such leave is appealable as provided elsewhere in this provision.

#### **Family Care Leave**

Permanent employees who have one or more years of continuous service in any status may be granted up to one year of unpaid family care leave for the following reasons:

1. The birth of a biological child of the employee;

- 2. The assumption by the employee of parenting or child rearing responsibilities. Family care leave does not apply to an employee who temporarily cares for a child for compensation, such as a paid child care worker;
- 3. The serious illness or health condition of a family member of the employee, the employee's spouse or domestic partner, a parent of the employee or the employee's spouse or domestic partner, the biological or adoptive child of the employee, or a child for whom the employee has parenting or child rearing responsibilities; or
- 4. The mental or physical impairment of a family member of the employee, the employee's spouse or domestic partner, a parent of the employee or the employee's spouse or domestic partner, the biological or adoptive child of the employee, or a child for whom the employee has parenting or child rearing responsibilities, which impairment renders that person incapable of self-care.

Family care leave is unpaid leave. Such leave may be granted in addition to accumulated compensatory time off, vacation time, floating holiday time or sick leave as specified under Sick Leave - Illness or Medical Appointment of Child.

Denial of family care leave is appealable as provided elsewhere in this section.

## **Witness or Jury Duty Leave**

An employee who is summoned as a witness on behalf of the City and County or juror for a judicial proceeding shall be entitled to leave with pay less the amount of juror or witness fee paid for the period required for such service. An employee who is summoned to serve as a witness in cases which involve outside employment or personal business affairs shall be placed on leave without pay unless vacation leave or compensatory time is requested and granted.

Paid witness or jury duty leave shall be only from an employee's scheduled duty time and shall not include hours outside of scheduled hours of work or on days off.

Such employees shall notify the appointing officer immediately upon receiving notice of jury duty.

An employee who takes vacation leave while on witness or jury duty leave shall receive regular salary.

## **Vacation Leave**

Vacation leave shall be as provided in the Charter and by ordinance of the Board of Supervisors.

## **Involuntary Leave of Absence**

Whenever it becomes necessary to effect a reduction in force due to lack of work or lack of funds which shall result in the displacement of a permanent or probationary appointee from the City and County service, an appointing officer, notwithstanding other provisions of these Rules governing leaves of absence, shall place such employees on a leave of absence of an involuntary nature unless the employee elects to be laid off.

Such reductions in force shall be effected by the provisions of this section governing seniority and order of layoff.

Leaves of absence imposed under the provisions of this section shall expire upon the return to duty of the holdover, upon the expiration of holdover status, or upon written request of the employee to elect to be laid off while on involuntary leave.

## **Religious Leave**

Religious leave shall be without pay unless the employee elects to use accumulated compensatory time off, vacation time, or floating holiday time.

Denial of religious leave is appealable as provided elsewhere in this section.

## Personal Leave

Personal leave for permanent employees may be approved for a period of up to 12 months within any two-year period. Personal leave for temporary or provisional employees may be approved only if replacement of the employee is not required and for a maximum of one month.

On the request of an appointing officer, the Human Resources Director, may for reasons deemed to be in the best interest of the service approve extension of personal leave for permanent employees beyond a 12 month period.

## **SECTION 10: APPEAL PROCEDURES**

# **Appeal Procedures**

Appeals concerning furloughs or voluntary unpaid time off are excluded from appeal under this section and are appealable as provided elsewhere in this Agreement.

Unless otherwise provided, a dispute concerning the application or implementation of the provisions of this section shall be processed in accordance with the grievance procedure.